





Being a Dean Getting Started



Howard Frank





Being a Dean: Getting Started

Dr. Howard Frank University of Maryland





Being a Dean: Getting Started

Copyright © Cognella Academic Publishing 2015 www.cognella.com

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted in any form or by any means—electronic, mechanical, photocopy, recording, or any other except for brief quotations, not to exceed 400 words, without the prior permission of the publisher.

ISBN-13: 978-1-63157-200-5 (e-book) Collection ISSN: 1946-5645 (electronic)

www.businessexpertpress.com

Trademark Notice: Product or corporate names may be trademarks or registered trademarks, and are used only for identification and explanation without intent to infringe.

A publication in the Business Expert Press Human Resource Management and Organizational Behavior collection

Cover and interior design by S4Carlisle Publishing Services Private Ltd., Chennai, India





Contents

Dedication.		<i>ı</i>
Introductio	on	1
	My Background	8
Chapter 1	Recruitment and Beginnings	
	Strengths and Weaknesses—1997	
	Count the Fingers	26
Chapter 2	Creating a Plan	
	Naming the School	
	12,000 Becomes 103,000	33
	The Undergraduate Problem	34
	Merging Two Departments—	
	the Corporate Way	35
	A New Admissions Policy	36
	Faculty Hiring and Salaries	39
	My First Crisis	41
	The Strategic Planning Process	43
	1998 AACSB Management Education	
	Faculty Satisfaction Survey	45
Chapter 3	Trying to Stay the Course	47
	Turning Faculty into Entrepreneurs	47
	Continued Expansion	49
	Fighting to Keep Our Revenues	50
	Borrowing from the University	51
	Salary Administration	53
	Growing Faculty Salaries	53
	Maintaining Salary Growth	55
	Hiring People	
	Improving Teaching Quality	58

iv CONTENTS

	Travels of a Dean	59
	The Rankings	62
Chapter 4	Internal Changes	67
	Accreditation	67
	Innovative Programming	68
	Balancing the Books	69
	Procuring an Accounting System	72
	The Financial Model	74
	They Are Because They Are	76
	Speeches, Speeches and More Speeches	77
	We Discover Financing	79
	A High School Marching Band—	
	We Will be Mediocre	79
	Teaching Professors—a New Model	80
	Teaching Professors by Another Name	81
	Organizing for Effectiveness	84
Chapter 5	External Changes	87
	Advisory Council and Board	87
	Marketing: Getting the Word Out	88
	Leaders for the Digital Economy	90
	Facilities Again	91
	Dealing with Faculty	92
	Tenure	
Index		QQ.

Dedication

To my wife Jane who was an enormous help in developing these books, and more importantly, surviving the eleven years of my deanship.

Introduction

I quit four times before I finally quit. The first time I didn't quit, I had a meeting with the university's provost (the senior vice president and chief academic officer) to challenge an arbitrary decision he had made about canceling one of my projects. I went into the meeting carrying my resignation letter in my breast pocket, fully prepared to quit if he didn't reverse his position. After a heated argument, he conceded. But in return, I had to sign a document guaranteeing that I would pay \$100,000 of the school's commitment if the school couldn't raise the money needed for my project.

Here is an extract from that resignation letter:

This letter constitutes my resignation from the position of dean of the Robert H. Smith School of Business, effective January 1, 2004 . . . Unfortunately, I have become convinced that the university no longer provides the entrepreneurial or management environment that would enable me to continue as dean. In particular, I have become increasingly frustrated by actions that I consider unfair, arbitrary, micromanagement, incompetent or biased. The university's decision to block the efforts of our alums to help us in funds raising by providing an appropriate development activity at the Comcast Center is the proverbial "straw that broke the camel's back." This action has damaged my ability to lead the school, will damage our relationships with our external supporters and has damaged the morale of my staff. This self-inflicted blow, when coupled with insensitive personnel and administrative policies and budget cuts that I believe fell disproportionately on the business school, is no longer tolerable to me.

The second time I was ready to quit, but didn't, I was irate over two decisions the university had made that would cost the business school

several million dollars. Here's an extract from my second undelivered letter of resignation:

This letter constitutes my resignation from the position of dean of the Robert H. Smith School of Business, effective June 30, 2004 . . . Unfortunately, I have become convinced that the university no longer provides the environment that would enable me to continue as dean. In particular, I have become increasingly frustrated by actions that I consider unfair, arbitrary, and biased against the business school. The recent decision to eliminate tuition remission on graduate fellowships not funded by the graduate school is the proverbial "straw that broke the camel's back." This action, coupled with your direction to prepare for another 1% budget cut, will cost the business school over \$1 million. It will severely damage the quality of our MBA program, hurt our efforts to improve our external rankings, and damage the morale of my staff. This self-inflicted blow, when coupled with budget cuts that I believe fell disproportionately on the business school, is no longer tolerable to me."

This time, and after some wrangling, I was able to extract payments of \$500,000 per year for five years to offset graduate student costs. Because the budget cuts costs us over one million dollars per year, we were in effect paying for that concession out of our own funds!

As time went on, it became easier for me to write a letter of resignation over some important issue and then not quit. I don't remember what caused me to write the third letter or why I decided not to deliver it, but here it is:

This letter constitutes my resignation from the position of dean of the Robert H. Smith School of Business, effective December 31, 2006 . . . Unfortunately, I have become convinced that the university does not provide the entrepreneurial or management environment that would enable me to continue as dean. I have become increasingly frustrated by actions that I consider unfair, arbitrary, incompetent or biased. During the last nine years I have

invested my time and spirit in the service of the business school. The result seems to be frequent damaging interactions with the rest of the campus. Rules seem to be created "after the fact" that hamper my ability to lead the school. The university promotes the idea of becoming a risk-taking entrepreneurial, global university less dependent on State support but its actions are anything but risk taking and entrepreneurial. Building the Smith School has been a constant battle against the university bureaucracy that I am no longer prepared to continue."

On the fourth try, I really did quit. The events leading to my resignation started with a series of e-mails with the provost that ended with this one, from me:

If your goal is to induce me to step down by insulting me, you have succeeded. You will be receiving my letter vacating the dean's position as of August 31, 2007.

And here is part of that letter, one I actually delivered to the provost and to the president:

With these facts, one would assume that the Smith School is an important asset to the University of Maryland. Therefore, it has become increasingly disturbing—and then shocking—for me to discover how little help senior administrators are willing to provide, and how disliked we are for what we have accomplished. I am also troubled by the great gap between University words and actions. For example, we have been encouraged to set up graduate programs in China. The University refused to assist us in setting up these operations and even declined to assemble a "lessons learned" team to benefit other schools seeking to expand internationally.

Although we have constantly pointed out the disjunct between global requirements and the University's domestically oriented graduate admission polices and practices, there have been no

4 BEING A DEAN: GETTING STARTED

changes. We've made it very clear that without appropriate adjustments, our China operations are at risk. There does not appear to be much concern by the administration, but I'm sure that there would be if we took unilateral actions to close these operations.

With regard to unilateral operations, it is also shocking to me that you, as Provost, are quick to take unilateral action in an area such as MBA fees, without discussing these with me or with seemingly little regard for the consequences of this action. Also, while we've operated openly with your full approval, you've accused me of "misleading (at best)" students. I also don't see a reason for your insult but since this not the first time you have insulted me (only to later apologize), I accept this as part of your normal operating style. If you wanted my resignation, you should simply have asked for it since I serve as dean at your pleasure.

This letter is my formal notification to you that I will be vacating my deanship and returning to my faculty position effective September 1, 2007 . . . "

A few days after delivering this letter I received a call from the president at my home at night asking me to meet with him to discuss my resignation. In that meeting he described what he called "a possible scenario," which went something like this:

The president's office will get petitions from students and faculty, there may be sit-ins, the newspapers will hear about it, there will be negative articles, people here will be interviewed and to defend themselves, they will say nasty things about you. It will be a mess. (Sidenote: I didn't know that he had already received a petition from our most senior faculty!) *On the other hand,* if you withdraw your resignation and resign a year from now, we will celebrate you, say great things, give you parties, and treat you the way you deserve to be treated.

My response: "I will withdraw my resignation."

Yes, I *withdrew* my resignation; but a year was asking for too much. About six months later, I submitted a new, and much longer (and nicer) letter:

Dear faculty and staff of the Smith School:

The time has come for me to announce that on June 30, 2008, I will be stepping down as dean of the Robert H. Smith School of Business.

When I joined the school in September 1997, the College of Business and Management was a small regional school with little recognition. The faculty and staff were excellent but small and overworked, and research was limited because of high teaching loads. The college's endowment stood at just \$6 million, outreach to alumni was lacking, and we needed more space.

I was contacted in 1997 by the search committee to compete for the dean's position. The position description called for the new dean to, among other things,

- Significantly enhance the recognition and standing of the college,
- Continuously improve the college's academic programs and national prominence,
- Promote change and integrate it into the enduring culture of the college,
- · Attract and recruit high caliber students and faculty,
- Recognize the importance of globalization and increase participation in the global arena, and
- Appreciate the growing importance of information technology in business and education.

Ten years after these directions were set, the college, now known as the Robert H. Smith School of Business, is a very different institution. Our students are terrific and are the pride of the campus. Our undergraduates have the highest SAT scores and the highest retention and graduation rates on campus. Teaching quality is superb.

Our graduate programs are the finest in the region and among the best in the world. The MBA and PhD programs are models of excellence on campus with graduation rates and times to graduation among the best at the university. The school, in accordance with campus strategy, has expanded its presence globally with numerous partners and programs. The Smith School dominates MBA education in the region with operations in College Park, Baltimore, Shady Grove and Washington, D.C. We've decreased teaching loads for PhD students, improved their research productivity and placement and increased their stipends when compared to other campus PhD students.

The school has achieved regional, national and international prominence. All of our programs have at least one top 20 ranking. On the information technology front, our rankings are in the top five in both research and programs. The Smith School has become one of the world's greatest research schools, currently ranked #5 in the world in research, surpassing every other public business school. This has been a colossal achievement since in 1996 it was rated #68.

Financially, the school has been prospering. Its revenues have quadrupled to more than \$60 million per year. In every recent year, the school has operated at a surplus. This surplus has been dedicated to improving services and facilities for our students. The faculty has nearly doubled in size. Van Munching Hall was expanded in 2002 and is again being expanded in 2007. The original Van Munching Hall was renovated in 2005. Today, more than 90% of our students study in an expanded and renovated Van Munching Hall, with leading-edge technology and state-of-the-art teaching laboratories. The new North Wing will help bring our remaining outside classrooms into Van Munching Hall. The school's endowment exceeds \$50 million with more than an additional \$45 million of gifts already committed during the new campaign.

The Smith School example is used by the university to illustrate what an entrepreneurial institution can accomplish. President

Mote has led literally dozens of groups of state legislators through Smith School facilities, pointing with pride to what we've done and how we've done it with *minimal* state cost. Nearly all of these accomplishments stem from the efforts of our fabulous faculty, staff, alumni and friends of the school. We owe special debts of gratitude to Bob Smith, Leo Van Munching and a number of our alumni who have stepped up to the challenge of supporting the school during this critical growth phase.

While our ascent has not been flawless or mistake free, the university has benefited by the rising quality and reputation of the Smith School. Last year, the Smith School generated nearly 19% of the degrees awarded by the campus and the Smith School of Business has become a source of pride for the campus and indeed, the entire University System of Maryland.

It's certainly with mixed feelings that I am stepping down from my deanship. I look back with great pride on what has been accomplished during my tenure but I recognize that the school still has a way to go before it reaches our goal of being among the world's greatest business schools.

My plan is to begin a sabbatical on July 1, 2008 and then to return to the school as Professor of Management Sciences after the summer of 2009. The provost will be appointing a search committee for the next dean early in the fall semester. Given the school's strong competitive position, you can be sure that we will be able to attract a wonderful set of candidates for the next Smith School dean.

I have met many fine people here at the University of Maryland and am looking forward to helping the future growth and prosperity of the school and the university.

My tenure as dean was marked by extraordinary changes to the school, made all the more extraordinary because the university was a slow,

conservative bureaucracy dedicated to halting—if not *crushing*—change. So, how did I get these changes to happen? Why did I stay for eleven years? Why did I leave? What did I learn? What more needs to be done? I wrote this book to answer those questions.

My Background

I was born on June 4, 1941, in the Bronx, the youngest of two children of working class parents. I attended junior high school in one of two "special progress (SP)" classes in the Bronx, so I was able to skip the eighth grade. I went on to Stuyvesant High School, one of the three original specialized public high schools in New York City, and the one that specialized in engineering and mathematics. I was a good, but not great, student except in plane geometry, where I excelled.

I attended the University of Miami (Florida) because it offered me a full scholarship, and I graduated first in my class with a BSEE degree in 1962. By that time I also had gotten a taste of what it meant to participate in college activities; I was editor of the engineering magazine, vice president of the local chapter of the IEEE (Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers), and vice president of engineering student government. From Miami I went directly to Northwestern University (Illinois), this time on a fellowship. I received my MS in 1964, fell in love with graph theory, and decided to stay on for a Ph.D. in Electrical Engineering just so I could continue working in that area. At Northwestern I was recognized as one of their leading PhD students, and I completed my degree in 1965 in the minimum possible time: three years.

It was also an unusual three years. For, during that time I became good friends with my advisor. As of this writing, he is professor emeritus of mathematics at Northwestern, but back in 1964 we both dated music students and would frequently double date. I worked with him on research grants during the summers, and by the time I graduated we had already co-authored several research papers.

My plan was to go into the space industry after graduating, but my advisor contacted the head of the Electrical Engineering and Computer Sciences department at the University of California—Berkeley, and I was invited for an interview. They made me a job offer, I accepted, and

two weeks after earning my PhD I headed west to begin my career as an Assistant Professor. In 1965, I was the youngest faculty member on the Berkeley campus.

I was a very productive researcher at Berkeley, authoring about 30 papers in my first three years. It was also to be a relatively short stint, for I was a member of Berkeley's faculty only from 1965–1970. I spent 1968–69 on leave as a full-time consultant within the Executive Office of the President of the United States. That invitation came about in a strange way, and it completely changed my career trajectory.

My favorite research area was probabilistic graph theory, the study of random connection of links and nodes. In fact, my PhD dissertation had been titled "On Probabilistic Graphs and Some Application." At Berkeley I was able to extend my research into areas of network reliability and vulnerability, and in 1967 I authored what would become a prize-winning paper: "Vulnerability of Communication Networks." An article I had read in the *Journal of Mathematical Biophysics* led me to a technique for analyzing random graphs. The article dealt with analyzing cell damage from radiation, but it stimulated my thinking about analyzing network damage from bombs.

As luck would have it, during my first year at Berkeley I had become friends with a fellow who was visiting the school on leave from a position at the Institute for Defense Analysis (IDA). And after my friend returned to IDA, he invited me to come to Washington to give a talk about network vulnerability. Unknown to me, one person in the audience was director of a group housed in the Office of Emergency Preparedness (OEP) in the Executive Office of the President of the United States. Months later, I received a call from this director, asking me to become a consultant. I accepted on the spot! Then, after only a couple of hours into my first consulting trip to Washington, I was invited to take a leave of absence from Berkeley and spend a year at the OEP. Again, I immediately accepted the offer.

My wife, who had just finished hanging the last set of curtains in our recently purchased new home in Walnut Creek, said she was up for the adventure. We had married during my last semester at Northwestern, and our son, five, and one-year old baby daughter, would adjust to the new environment. We would put our household in storage for a year, rent

an apartment sight unseen, fly across country to a city just recovering from race riots following the assassination of Martin Luther King, and fill the apartment with rented furniture within days of arrival. Everyone at Berkeley, on the other hand, was dead-set against the idea. "You will be spoiled by the real world," the department chair told me. "The leave will change you." *I went anyway.*

I was promoted to Associate Professor while on leave. In 1969 I received the Leonard G. Abraham best paper of the year award of the IEEE Communications Society for "Vulnerability of Communication Networks." Then my one-year leave of absence stretched to two when a colleague and I decided to start a company. As a Visiting Consultant in the Office of Emergency Preparedness of the Executive Office of the President of the United States, I was in charge of a small group charged with doing something important. My group studied natural gas pipelines and built a network design system that was credited with saving over \$300 million. Business Week published an article about our work, and newspapers around the country reported the results. This led us to form a company in 1969, the Network Analysis Corporation (NAC). I moved to Long Island, New York, became a business executive, and never went back to Berkeley. The Berkeley prediction was correct: I was spoiled by the real world.

From 1969–1970 I was Executive Vice President of NAC. One year later, the company was broke, on the verge of bankruptcy, and it had a new president—me! I had no choice but to take over the helm when the original president (and my partner in the business) quit, saying he couldn't go without salary for an indefinite period. I, on the other hand, stubborn and refusing to go without a fight, asked our employees to work without regular salaries for over two years. To support my family, I borrowed tens of thousands of dollars. I ended up serving as President and Chief Executive Officer of the Network Analysis Corporation for ten years, from 1970–1980. NAC grew to become a successful telecommunications consulting and network design software firm working with major commercial and government organizations. When we outgrew the mansion in Glen Cove that served as our headquarters, we moved to a brand new office building in Great Neck.

Thanks to my background as scientific researcher, however, I did not spend the decade solely managing a growing company. I was principal investigator of NAC's contracts with the Defense Advanced Research Projects Agency of the Department of Defense. In that role, I made a number of significant contributions to the development of the ARPANet, the network that developed the technology for what eventually became the Internet. And, as NAC grew, so did my ambitions for the company. Yet, the company seemed to never have enough money or skills to become a "real player" in the Information Technology business. All this changed when I met the Vice Chairman of Continental Telephone (Contel), a \$3 billion independent telephone company that was diversifying into the telecommunications field.

Contel's interest in expansion was all I needed to set NAC's wheels in motion. I created a plan—on paper—to grow NAC into a \$100 million company once we were part of that much larger company, and I sold the plan to Contel! Simultaneously, I persuaded NAC's shareholders to be bought out by Contel. When Contel acquired Network Analysis Corporation in 1980, there was dancing in the streets . . . but not for long. The deal called for my fellow employees and I to convert our NAC shares and stock options into a payout arrangement, the ultimate value of which would be a multiple of our 1985 earnings in the company we would build. Plus, the cost of any capital that Contel might advance us would be deducted from the payout. In effect, we were now gambling on a new venture using chips equaling our ownership of NAC and betting the whole lot on the premise that we could build a profitable business in five years.

For those five years, 1981–1985, I was President and CEO of Contel Information Systems (CIS), the systems integration subsidiary of Contel. And I worked like a dog to make CIS successful. I created CIS by merging NAC with a real-time communications software company acquired in 1981 by me with Contel's money. Like other NAC employees, I owned a minority interest in the new company. So when I sold my interest in CIS to Contel in 1985, it was for a very healthy increase over what had been paid in 1980. Soon after, I decided to leave CIS and Contel; it was time to explore other possibilities. Others, whether they stayed or left, did well also.

After leaving CIS in 1985, I decided it was time to be a consultant again. So, for a year I advised Contel on strategy, acquisitions, and

mergers. I also took over the operations of a failing software and time-sharing company owned by Contel. After cutting costs, I was asked to sell the operations. So I did. I had grown far beyond my days as principal investigator, researching and solving scientific problems; the conversion to businessman was complete and irreversible.

When an executive leaves a company, he normally gets blamed for many problems in the company, even if he had not been around when the problems arose. My reputation, however, moved in the opposite direction. For example, I was credited for recommending strategies that had they been implemented, would have led to greater profits. As president of CIS I had proposed that Contel acquire a certain software company. We could have made the acquisition, at the time, for only \$35-40 million. Contel executives declined to act on my proposal, and were astounded when that company was acquired a year later by another telephone company for \$350 million. My credibility went up. My work in successfully divesting the failing software operation also was noted, because it had been losing one million dollars per month. My credibility went up. I was active in several highly visible Contel acquisitions. My credibility went up again. Two years after leaving Contel, and on the strength of my talents for strategic thinking and giving good advice, I was asked to join its board of directors—an appointment I held from 1987 until 1991, when Contel was acquired by GTE.

When I left Contel in 1985, I swore that I would never start another company. Unconvinced, my wife made me put that in writing. My oath lasted less than two years.

In 1987 opportunity beckoned, and I co-founded Network Management Inc. (NMI). For four years I served as its Chairman and Chief Executive Officer, starting with building the company by acquisition from \$0 to over \$50 million per year in revenues in just eighteen months. Unfortunately, the 1990 recession came along, our commercial operations suffered, and I found myself in conflict with our venture capitalist supporters. I wanted to continue to expand, while they wanted to pull back and protect their investments. We both may have been right, but I left the company in early 1991.

Tired of battling resistant Contel managers, I had operated a oneman technical and strategy consultancy, Howard Frank Associates (HFA), during the two-year hiatus between CIS and NMI. From 1985–1987 I worked with a venture capital fund and with large companies. So, after leaving NMI, I reactivated HFA, and for the next two years, 1991–1993, I served as president of Howard Frank Associates, providing business assistance and merger and acquisitions services. At the start, I was hired to find a buyer for an Atlanta based company. This turned out to be a two-year assignment that provided me with more than enough work. During the first year, I helped the company build a business strategy and a marketing plan and worked with their CFO to put their financials into a form that would survive due diligence by potential acquirers. In the second year, I developed an offering document, found a series of potential buyers, worked with management to develop presentations, and finally sold the company for a significant premium over what had been expected. During those two years I also was tapped to teach a course at the Wharton School.

Starting in 1989 and continuing until 1998, I was a senior fellow of the SEI Center for Advanced Studies in Management at the University of Pennsylvania's Wharton School. So it was not a complete surprise when, for the 1992–1993 school year, I was invited to become Adjunct Professor of Decision Sciences there, so as to develop and teach a course to MBA students titled "Science, Technology, Change, and Entrepreneurship." In 1998, I became a member of the Board of Directors of the SEI Center.

In August 1993, fortuitous events led to my appointment as Special Assistant for Information Technology Infrastructure to the Director of the Defense Advanced Research Projects Agency (DARPA). The arrangement was complex: I was on loan to the government from the University of Pennsylvania and held the position through an assignment under the Interagency Personnel Assignment Act (IPA). In 1994, I was appointed as Director of the Computing Systems Technology Office (CSTO) of DARPA after the director of that office was removed. In 1995, DARPA got a new director, who conducted a complete review of the agency. Soon after, a reorganization was announced and I was asked to become director of a combined office. I became the Director of DARPA's Information Technology Office, where I managed a \$400 million annual budget aimed at advancing the frontiers of information technology.

DARPA's Information Technology Office was created to integrate all of DARPA's long-range information technology research. It contained the

activities of CSTO, projects from DARPA's former Software and Intelligent Systems Office, and projects from DARPA's Defense Sciences Office. Research areas ranged from advanced microsystems and operating system design, to networking systems, to speech understanding and human-computer interaction. During my time at DARPA, I helped launch the Administration's Next Generation Internet Project as well as new programs in ultrascale computing and advanced speech understanding.

I was the founder and from 1994–1996, the first director of the DARPA/DISA Advanced Information Technology Services Joint Program Office. On the first day of my work for DAPRA, I accepted responsibility for solving a difficult technology transition problem. As part of the solution, I conceived, along with officials from the Defense Information Systems Agency (DISA), a new approach to the problem. We would create an office to facilitate the transfer of advanced technology into defense operations through DISA. It would contain DISA personnel and selected DARPA projects, all operating under DARPA's entrepreneurial policies. In effect, the office would be a "halfway house" for technology.

I also helped found and direct a joint technology office between DARPA and the National Security Administration. For the first time in a long time, the two agencies began collaborative research efforts in information technology.

At DARPA I was also co-chair and then chair of the Administration's Technology Policy Working Group, where I played a significant role in national technology policy in such areas as high definition television and adoption of commercial standards for government procurement. I was a member of the Committee on Information, Computing, and Communications of the White House's National Science and Technology Council. In recognition of my accomplishments, I was awarded the Distinguished Service Medal by the Secretary of Defense (the Defense Department's highest civilian honor) for my DARPA contributions.

My four years at DARPA were very successful. Never had I worked so hard and never had I been as influential in important areas. But the work never ended. I would be at my desk by 7:00 a.m. and stumble back home to eat dinner and then go to sleep. No one should live like this indefinitely. So I decided that I would complete my four-year appointment and

return to private life. Of course, this was not the whole of it; "private life," in my case, has been somewhat of a misnomer.

Over the course of my career, I have been a member of the board of directors of several corporations, including the Analytic Services Corporation (Anser), Digex, Intek Global, Network General Corporation, Network Management Inc., and the Contel Corporation. I have been a member of the audit, personnel, and strategy committees of many of these boards. I was a member of the Board of Directors of the Macklin Institute of Montgomery College and served on the boards of the Association for the Advancement of Collegiate Schools of Business International as well as the Mid-Atlantic Association of Colleges of Business Administration, where I was its president from 2001-2002. From 2000-2003 I was Vice Chancellor for the Americas of the International Academy of Management, a global management honorary society. I have also been a member of the AACSB Maintenance Accreditation Committee and chaired or served on the AACSB accreditation teams for a number of business schools. I was a member (2000–2005) of the Federal Advisory Committee of the National Institute of Standards and Technology's Advanced Technology Program.

I have been a member of a number of editorial boards and a featured speaker at many business and professional meetings. I coauthored three books and wrote over 190 articles in trade magazines and professional journals. I am a Fellow of the IEEE and a recipient of the IEEE's Eric Sumner award (1999), and I was elected to the National Academy of Engineering in 2002.

Whew! So about now you're asking: "how did such a tired, and definitely no longer tweedy, guy get talked into returning to academe, full-time? And what sorts of problems would be challenging enough to make him stay?

CHAPTER 1

Recruitment and Beginnings

At the beginning of the fourth year of my four-year appointment at DARPA, I was contacted by a headhunter conducting a search for a dean for the business school at the University of Maryland. I knew very little about Maryland and even less about its business school. I wanted to take a year off before going back to work. So I told the headhunter that I wasn't interested. (The previous time I had been contacted about a dean's position, I had just laughed. This time I was much more polite.) However, I did say that I would be willing to send a bio in return for their written job description.

To my surprise, the description of the dean's position was interesting. It seemed they were looking for a businessman and entrepreneur who understood academia and technology, and "government experience" was a plus. On paper, I was the perfect candidate. So I agreed to an interview and entered their evaluation process.

At the start I was only mildly curious about the job. I didn't know what a dean did and what's more, wasn't sure I wanted to know. This changed during my first interview when someone asked, "What would be your strategy for the school if you were dean?" Without hesitation, I answered: "I'd make it the leading "technology-oriented" business school in the nation." The reply had just popped into my head, but as the selection process continued—and the interviewers became more forthcoming about the School's history and reputation—it became clear that such an approach was perhaps the only viable way the School could build a national and global prominence. And as soon as I spoke the words, my mild interest in the job turned to real interest.

Curiously, the strategy that seemed self-evident to me at first questioning struck my interviewers as being highly innovative and daring.

Their reaction puzzled me at first; after a bit of thought I understood why my concept would appear "visionary"—if not downright alien.

Five years earlier, when I had taught that MBA course at the Wharton School—on the integration of technology and business—it evoked no interest from either the faculty or most of the Wharton students. Indeed, the Wharton administration couldn't find a single faculty member who was willing and able to teach the course, so they asked me to do it. They knew of me because a professor at Wharton (and the director of one of its research centers) was a good friend of mine. That friend had previously invited me to join the center as a senior fellow, so that I had already been traveling to Wharton two or three times a year. I had even conceived, organized, and chaired a workshop titled "The Impact of Information Technology on Business Strategy and Structure."

While my experience at Wharton taught me how little business professors (and business practitioners) knew about technology, my earlier experiences in the consulting world, on the other hand, had shown me how little technologists knew about business. Those experiences galvanized me into writing an article about the gap between business and technology, which I published in the magazine *Networking Management*. (At that point, I had been writing a management column for the magazine for about five years.)

Now, here I was, at the beginning of the interviewing process, and all of a sudden, creating a technology oriented business school sounded like a terrific idea. It would be a great project: fun and worthwhile. I now wanted the job! And I wanted it even more after spending two days at the University of Maryland being interviewed by faculty, staff, other deans, and university officials. A lunch with the deans was particularly memorable. When asked what I would do as dean, I outlined my technology vision. One dean asked, "What makes you think you can do this?"

I responded, "I haven't always had a moustache. But six months after I grew mine, moustaches started sprouting up all around my company. People follow leaders!" The questioner quickly retorted: "Lucky you didn't start wearing a brassiere!" The room exploded in laughter and when it subsided, I realized I wanted the job desperately.

Ignoring the old curse "may you get what you wish for," in September 1997 I happily became dean of the shortly-to-be-named Robert H. Smith

School of Business at the University of Maryland. I had no hesitation in committing to stay dean for the five years of my initial appointment. I simultaneously was appointed professor of Management Sciences at the school, a tenured position that would be mine to claim when my service as dean ended—theoretically as soon as 2002. As dean, I would be responsible for the school's undergraduate, MBA, MS, and Ph.D. programs; the school's institutional development; and its various research and outreach centers. *So far, so good.*

Of course, and as I suspected during my brief time-outs from "Cloud Nine" I had a lot to learn.

When I stepped through the door to my office for the first time, in September 1997, I found myself at the helm of a "nice" but relatively unknown University of Maryland Business School. Even though it was less than twenty miles from our nation's capital, it was unable to leverage the political and international forces of the Washington DC metro area in the same way that neighboring business schools at George Washington University and Georgetown could. Worse, because the school is one part of a large, semi-autonomous College Park campus and is not located in Baltimore or another Maryland industrial center, Maryland residents did not think of it as "their" business school; consequently, it had little or no natural constituency base within the region.

The core faculty possessed respectable research reputations and teaching credentials. Its academic departments and school centers followed the hallowed academic tradition of charting their courses unfettered by managerial leadership. Faculty had the freedom to follow their own career objectives, which invariably revolved primarily around research. The school had established a solid foundation of core competencies across a range of business school offerings, including an MBA that had been transformed by the previous dean into a more "current," well-structured program. The resulting (existing) curriculum was diverse and incorporated many approaches to business education, including case analyses, team problem solving, and experiential modules. However, the school had not articulated a long-range vision and was undistinguished.

In the absence of a unifying vision, the school attempted to be all things to all people: an impossible goal. Faculty and staff, over the years, had often considered potential "visions," such as becoming a school that emphasized

the interaction of business and policy/regulation, or taking on an international focus, but no theme was ever compelling and powerful enough to rally the school and propel it to action. So it drifted in mediocrity.

Plus, there were other complications.

When I joined Maryland with the mission of building a technology-oriented business school, I knew nothing about the business school or being a dean. I barely knew what a dean did. I would have to be a quick study. I also discovered there had been an Acting Dean in place while the search was on; she had been not only the faculty's sole authority for a year, but a popular candidate for the dean's position. So I started the job with two short-term objectives: to stabilize the dean's office, and to learn as much as possible about the school as quickly as possible.

During the recruiting process I was unaware that the school's faculty and staff were polarized: one camp—eager to pursue fresh directions—was thrilled to see me, and wanted me to be dean; the other had supported the Acting Dean in her quest for the dean's position. She had been Associate Dean before the previous dean had left and was appointed Acting Dean until a new dean was hired. She was also empathetic, very attractive, and very smart. Half of the male faculty must have been crazy about her! My arrival brought the internal political turmoil into sharp relief, and it would not subside without intervention.

Before my arrival, the officials in the Dean's Office were the Acting Dean and an Acting Associate Dean (a professor who had temporarily stepped into the Associate position.) After my appointment, the Acting Dean moved back to her Associate Dean position and the Acting Associate Dean was getting ready to return to his faculty position. I had no idea how to run a dean's office and indeed, I had no idea what the job entailed, but the one thing I did know was that I didn't want to stumble early in the job—and I was concerned that a "sour grapes" response by my newly returned to Associate Dean-ship colleague would make that stumble inevitable.

To reduce the temptation for subversion while I was finding my way, I took every opportunity to treat her well. For example, when I arrived she was occupying the Dean's Office. I told her to keep it and took an office next door. To diminish the shock of lost status, yet preserve respect for the position, I promoted her to Senior Associate Dean—so that "acting"

would no longer rise to anyone's lips as a familiar part of her title—and added an Associate Dean position, to make the "acting," in that person's case, antecedent to a permanent position. I announced these promotions with fanfare, praising both individuals at every opportunity.

To my delight (and relief) the approach worked. The Dean's Office continued to function, and my Associate Dean colleagues became strong supporters. To her credit, my Senior Associate Dean functioned with dignity and enthusiasm as my deputy. Later, I was a strong advocate for her as she competed for dean of a major business school. She won the position and made a fine dean. Faculty members and administrators would over time find opportunities to confess they had not supported me for dean. To relieve their minds, I would say, "No problem. It shows that you have good taste." And when they became strong supporters, I welcomed them into the fold.

I decided to meet with every individual in the school as well as all of the other deans on the campus. And I began this project on my second day as Dean. Every day I scheduled three or four private meetings with faculty members and one or two members of the staff to gain an understanding of their individual strengths and weaknesses. I told each one at the beginning of our time together that I had three goals for the meeting: "to understand what they were doing; to learn what they thought the school needed; and to have them see me as a person rather than a name on a door."

While to me this seemed a pretty commonsense approach to finding out what people were thinking, I soon discovered it was unusual for those in academia. No other dean had ever done this, and the entire school was talking. It was only my second day, and I had already set myself up as a prime target for gossip!

As I worked through the quirky, boring, intense, distracted, charming, and ultimately incredibly diverse personalities that make up academic faculties, I learned that many in the business school were in agreement when it came to identifying our weaknesses and strengths. Almost without intent or awareness, our meetings quickly moved from "get acquainted" sessions to strategic planning sessions, often revolving around the questions: "What does it mean to be the leading technologically-oriented business school?" And, "what would such an orientation mean in terms of rankings, environment, and students?"

One professor, perceiving my motives and eager to impress, invited me to attend a meeting with her department to discuss the department's strategy. This meeting was illuminating. It showed me how non-strategic they were and how reluctant the department was to discuss its weaknesses! But the timing was perfect. I immediately set up similar meetings with the other academic departments (there were seven departments in all). These individual department meetings laid the groundwork for an overall strategic planning process. It took about three months on the job to get things rolling—and while the rolling was not always smooth, or in a forward direction, in that time I was able to start developing the school's first strategic plan.

Early in this process, I fearlessly articulated three specific targets for the school:

- Ascend to the top fifteen business schools in the nation.
- Provide a superb research and teaching environment for faculty and students.
- Give our graduates a first-class ROI (return on investment) for their time and expense.

The only way to achieve these goals, I told them, would be to build on the school's strengths, correct its weaknesses, and transform its activities and programs. Even assuming we could marshal the collective energy of the deans, chairs, and faculty once a plan was in place, the starting point—as it is in any planning process—was to take a hard look at strengths and weaknesses and develop initiatives to capitalize on the former and address the latter. With dozens of memorable individual and group meetings behind me, and yards of data files in front of me, I had no choice but be ready to take that hard look.

Strengths and Weaknesses—1997

Even though overall recognition for the School remained low, certain programs—such as the MBA program that had been ranked number twenty-five three times in the previous ten years (by *U.S. News and World Reports*), and an excellent entrepreneurship center—provided the school

with a modicum of status. The school, at that time (1997) known as the Maryland Business School, had also initiated several innovative "boutique" programs, such as *Quest*, a novel undergraduate joint program between business and engineering and the College Park Scholars Initiative for superior freshmen and sophomores. Together, these programs and initiatives helped the school to garner a top twenty-five national ranking in undergraduate education (by *U.S. News and World Reports*).

In addition, while the faculty was (relatively) very small, for a public institution of the size of the University of Maryland, faculty research productivity was high. Several of our Ph.D specializations were popular with prospective students because of their program excellence. Some of the school's programmatic efforts in logistics and supply chain management and telecommunications also showed solid potential, and the school had excellent faculty in operations research. These programmatic efforts were especially important to me because they supported the technology initiative.

To our credit, the culture of the school also supported teamwork and collaboration. This strength was significant, because most schools are unable to collaborate towards overall academic goals. Those who choose to work in academia will often cite, as a primary incentive, the freedom to be left alone to pursue their own agendas. So it's rare to find an environment where faculty members can work together towards long-range school goals.

The school's strengths, as was to be expected, were offset by many weaknesses. Chief among these were inadequate resources, including too few faculty members to properly educate the volume of undergraduate students. The school had what I considered a tiny budget. How tiny? It was comparable to the round off error in my DARPA budget!

The faculty was overworked, tired, and dispirited. Professors had little self-confidence or confidence in the school's ability to become something special. There was little recognition of the school's problems or weaknesses by the university's central administration and virtually no prospect of additional university help or funding to address them. As the university's finance vice president told me, when confronted by the inequities in faculty versus student numbers, "Business schools are supposed to be milked." And he wasn't smiling when he said it. (And I wasn't smiling when I heard it!)

This sort of off-hand disclosure was unsurprising given the University's distorted view of the business school—a negativity that had helped entrench, if not exacerbate, existing weaknesses. During the summer before I became dean, I met with the outgoing "acting" provost, who was getting ready for his move, in the same position, to another university. I made detailed notes of the meeting. Among other complaints the provost felt obliged to pass along before he left were the following:

- The business school had a lack of customer orientation.
 We were not treating students as customers.
- The small number of freshmen that were admitted hurt campus recruiting because many potential students wanted to come to the university to major in business but could not be admitted to our school.
- Advising was poor and focused more on processing students through the system rather than spending the time needed to give them good advice.
- Our interactions with other schools were narrow and ad hoc rather than showing broad thinking and long term strategic thinking.
- The business school didn't display systemic thinking (whatever that meant!).
- The business school's focus was on getting more money and not education.

Once I became dean I learned how wrong-headed these views were, but they permeated the Administration's thinking, and I continued to encounter them throughout my tenure as dean. I also realized that these views had doomed my senior associate dean's bid to become dean because these comments were also a review of her performance.

No wonder many of the faculty and staff were skeptical of their new dean and my ability to develop the school. The previous dean had also arrived with great fanfare and enthusiasm, but after several years of little progress, people had lost faith that anything would ever change.

When I say our chief weakness was that we were "under-resourced" and "under-funded" to support the volume of students that flowed into

the Business School, I wasn't just drawing conclusions from anecdotes. From 1990 to 1997, school enrollments had increased by 67% compared to funding increases of only 32%. Virtually all of this growth was at the undergraduate level, where total enrollment had grown from about 2,000 to 3,500 (about 14% of the university's 24,000 undergraduate students.) To make matters worse, student class hours taught at the Business School totaled 10% of the university's total hours taught, while Business School faculty was only 5% of the comparable campus total. Four swamped advisors were advising these students. The advisors didn't have enough time to see everyone who needed help, let alone give them the individual attention they deserved. We were awash in students with too few staff, and inadequate facilities, to properly educate them all. And amazingly, no one seemed to care! (Or, perhaps more accurately, they were too busy "milking" to care). In retrospect, I suspected this was one source of the previous dean's decision to leave the university. I think he fought the battle for nearly four years and then—realizing nothing would change—simply gave up.

The existing Business School building did not have a sufficient number of classrooms to hold all of the school's classes. As a result, classes were taught in seventeen different buildings—making it impossible to build a coherent student culture. Many of these "out sourced" classrooms were run-down and technology-deficient. Most did not have computers or overhead projectors. Outside the Business School, "high tech" meant a blackboard and chalk. Because of limited funding at the outset, the Business School building had been designed and built *knowing* it would be too small to meet all of the school's needs. There were no offices available for the part-time faculty, staff members were squeezed into closet-like spaces, and there was no room for expansion. The money available to support faculty research during the summer was meager. Assistant professors would start lining up at the dean's office in October requesting funds for the following summer, but there weren't any to give them.

There is lots of data about business schools. Web sites such as those operated by *Business Week* and other magazines report numerous statistics. The individual sites of other business schools have a wealth of data about those schools and their students. I started exploring these sites, and it didn't take me more than a month to learn that faculty at business

schools in the tier to which Smith aspired (like Berkeley, Michigan, or Carnegie-Mellon) carried lower teaching loads, had greater financial support for summer research, and had higher salaries.

Although the school's MBA program had been ranked twenty-fifth, none of the school's departments were ranked, and the school had the general reputation of the University of Maryland, which at that time was not even considered a top twenty public university. Because, at the time, Maryland was considered a mediocre state university, which students applied to as their "safety school," the business school was ipso facto thrown into the same bucket. Frankly, except for a few areas such as engineering and computer sciences, the university deserved its reputation. Recognition among business school deans, MBA directors, and corporate recruiters was low for both the undergraduate and graduate programs. This was reflected by the low score that these folks gave to the school during the annual ranking process. As a consequence, job placement opportunities for graduates did not match the caliber and potential of the best students. Starting salaries for students entering the job market were materially lower than those for students of neighboring schools such as Georgetown. Inadequate financial support for doctoral students required them to teach a number of undergraduate courses, so PhD students had less time for research. The high teaching loads affected the school's ability to attract the very best Ph.D. students. Ph.D. students at Maryland had to teach courses virtually every semester, while loads at other schools might be one or two courses during a student's final two years.

Finally, the school's alumni base (some 30,000 strong) remained virtually untapped because efforts at alumni development were primitive and under-funded. The typical response when an alumnus was contacted by a fund-raiser was: "Where have you been for the last 10 (20) (30) years?"

Count the Fingers

The Maryland business school was not just nearly unknown within Maryland, it was invisible outside of the state. To change my peers' perceptions, and at least ensure that someone out there knew I existed, I adopted a "dean of the month program." My goal was to meet at least one new dean a month—the more successful, the better. Early on, I traveled

to California to meet the Stanford dean and to New York for the dean of NYU. It turned out there were frequent deans' conferences where I could meet many at the same time, so for efficiencies' sake, I started attending those. They were eye-openers!

I remember my first deans' conference. The format for such conferences didn't change—a reception the evening before the meeting officially began, followed by one or more days' worth of sessions about managing a business school.

At the reception, deans stood around in small groups trading horror stories about mistreatment of the business school by university provosts and their difficulties with faculty. One dean declared that he never expressed an opinion in front of his provost. If he did, he said, "The provost would do exactly the opposite." Others talked about their faculty as if they were talking about raising (and disciplining!) children—children who could be, depending on the dean who was doing the talking, ungrateful, recalcitrant, willful, obstreperous, or whining.

The consensus view that provosts were a pain to be borne, if not overcome, was a real surprise; I *liked* our provost. He was honest, straightforward, and a good decision maker. Little did I know that with this provost I had drawn the equivalent of a winning mega-millions lottery ticket—and that after he left to become president of a mid-western university, this nearly unique set of qualities would be lost, never to be seen again in any subsequent provost. As to the child-like qualities of academics, having been a faculty member at the beginning of my career and also having many professors as friends, I had not yet developed a jaundiced view of them. I liked them, thought I was capable of dealing with them as colleagues, and was taken aback by the deans' views.

One battle-hardened dean asked me: "What's the real job of a dean?" Since I didn't have the answer, he gave it to me: "To keep the 50% of the faculty who hate you away from the 50% who haven't made up their minds." I chuckled good naturedly, but the dean was not finished: "How do you know which 50% hate you?" Again, he gave me the answer: "At the end of the day, you walk in the parking lot and when you see a faculty member, wave. Then count the number of fingers that he waves back."

I learned an astounding fact: The average tenure of a dean at a business school was about four years. That was not just how long they lasted

at *bad* schools, it was how long they could stand the job, on average, at *all* schools. Deans talked freely about the life cycle of a dean's attitude towards the university and the job—how they started with enthusiasm, then moved to disillusionment, despondence, and ultimately, dislike. I was also given a *Fortune* article, "What's Killing the Business Deans of America (August 1992). According to the article, ". . . august business schools are nearly impossible to manage. Strange cultures, bizarre organizational structures and weird attempts at democracy make them messier than all but the looniest for-profit company." The article's answer to what's killing the deans? It was faculty and alumni.

There I was, barely into my first five years of employment, and people out there were already predicting my early demise. I guess they didn't know how well my past had prepared me for "strange cultures, bizarre organizational structures and weird attempts at democracy."

CHAPTER 2

Creating a Plan

The school's first strategic plan, adopted in January 1998, proposed a dual strategy to build distinction: develop first rate academic areas and centers with distinguished research, teaching, and outreach; and differentiate our school with around creation, management, and deployment of knowledge and information.

Implementing these strategies required acceptance by a large portion of faculty members, including the majority who had not yet bought into technology-differentiation. After all, technology differentiation without excellence in core business school functions could lead to mediocre business programs, while improving core functions without establishing technological differentiation would keep us marching in place, business as usual. It was clear that we had to do two things simultaneously: build the overall quality of the faculty and increase its technology competencies. This would be no mean feat, but it had to be done. Since only about a third of the faculty believed in the technology differentiation strategy, it was vital to continue to build core business strengths in conventional areas such as finance, marketing, and management. Without such efforts, the unbelievers would have revolted (via passive resistance) and the technology strategy would have failed.

After discussion, six key strategic goals emerged from the plan:

- 1. To enhance research excellence,
- 2. To create academic program distinctions,
- To extend the cross-functional linkages within the school and across the university,
- 4. To advance information technology as a core competency,
- 5. To market the distinctions of the school,
- 6. To improve the school's resources and infrastructure.

The strategic plan delineated specific targeted activities designed to move the school forward towards achieving these six goals. The parties responsible for their implementation were identified. In some cases, individuals carried out the implementation, but in others, groups of department chairs and members of the dean's office were assigned tasks. Here was where the special collaborative nature of the faculty came into play. Without it, I wouldn't have been able to get people focused and cooperating in implementing the plan.

We would have to create a new business school model around the creation, management, and deployment of knowledge and information. Content innovations in the curriculum would be required. A new series of MBA concentrations: telecommunications, technology management, electronic commerce, financial engineering, and supply chain and logistics management were part of the new model. These would be rolled out over the next eighteen months.

We didn't have the faculty to create either research excellence or academic program distinctions. Therefore, we would have to hire and retain a number of top tenure-track faculty. Unfortunately, the school had no money to hire faculty and the university would not give the school a dime to do so. Therefore, generating revenues to pay for new faculty became a high priority.

Similarly, our faculty was overloaded. To enhance their research productivity and give them time to work on new programs, the school had to reduce their teaching burden. To do so would lead us to use some very non-traditional hiring approaches.

Improving the future of our students was also part of the plan. Strengthening undergraduate and MBA job placement statistics was one step. An organized campaign to attract corporate recruiters and programs to enhance career mentoring for both graduate and undergraduate students would be needed.

Additionally, the strategic plan recognized the need to increase financial support for top quality Masters and Ph.D. students and improve national program rankings through placement and student career skills advances, strategic marketing, and leadership in curriculum innovation.

Finally, the school needed to increase its external visibility in academic and corporate circles. It would do this by building a strategic marketing program centered on the technology-differentiation strategy.

Naming the School

Getting the school moving would be a monumental task. Like in any academic institution, challenging the status quo was not for the timid. Each department and business unit, and the school as a whole, would have to undertake activities that spanned all phases of the school's operations. Each of the initiatives would impact the school's ability to generate revenue; student enrollment; program development; faculty hiring, salaries, and retention; marketing strategies; facilities; and the need to mobilize alumni. We would have to change in spite of the university's inertia and academia's natural hostility towards change.

Our initial momentum came from the announcement of a \$15 million naming gift for the school in April 1998. The school would formally become the Robert H. Smith School of Business.

The naming of the school was a major event. I had met Robert H. Smith during my first semester as dean when he had come to the school to give a talk to our MBA students. He must have enjoyed himself, because early in 1998 in a private discussion with the university's president, he expressed interest in naming the school. He requested a plan for what we would do to become a top-fifteen business school. I found out about this interest when the president asked to see me late on a Friday. Since I hadn't done much of anything yet, I had no idea of the purpose of the meeting. When I met with him, he told me about a "possible donor" who might like to name the school. The president asked me to develop a "top-fifteen" plan for the donor. My response was: "I already have one. I will send it to you on Monday."

I sent the president a fifteen-page plan. His direction was to shorten it to about four pages and remove the section on weaknesses. I did shorten it but refused to eliminate discussion of weaknesses because I believed that without addressing weaknesses, a strategic plan was nothing more than a fantasy. I debated with him, and he agreed to include the following paragraph in our four-page "Vision":

There are barriers to achieving the vision and, unless removed, they hamper our ability to move forward. We are at a disadvantage in competing for outstanding new faculty hires with the top schools because of too few distinguished endowed chairs and research professorships. A central determinant of rankings in US News is placement indicators. However, our MBA and undergraduate placement measures do not match the caliber of the student body. We will need specific, targeted efforts to improve these indicators. The external community's general impression of the Maryland Business School (referring here to both academic and corporate observers) under-represents true program quality. The school must increase its promotional activities to achieve the recognition that it currently deserves and to then raise the level of its recognition to the level that the school will achieve in the next five years. Space limitations in our current facilities hinder growth opportunities. Van Munching Hall is a first class facility but does not have sufficient classroom or office space and will be unable to accommodate the growth required for the next stage in the school's development.

The president called another meeting. Attending were the provost, the university's vice president of finance, and me. The president told us that the donor wanted to know what we would do about our space problems, since the plan indicated that without more space, we could not grow. We quickly found an answer: We would build a 6,000 sq. ft. addition to the business school's building at \$200 per square foot. We would use \$3 million of the naming gift, the university would contribute \$3 million, and we would borrow \$6 million to finance the building. The four of us wrote and signed a Memorandum of Agreement, and I walked out with a deal to build an addition to the school. This was an amazing accomplishment in its own right because there had not been any plan to expand our facilities and the prospects of getting such an agreement had seemed to be virtually zero. I was elated—literally jumping up and down with joy.

Several weeks later, we met with Bob Smith. He had made numerous notes on the document and questioned me for an hour. At the end of the meeting the president and provost congratulated me for the way I had handled the questions. A month later, Bob Smith called the president and told him we had a deal. The school would become the "Robert H. Smith School of Business." The naming gift agreement required the university to support the expansion of the school's physical facility, Van Munching

Hall. This required approval by the Board of Regents and was approved without delay. So, six months after becoming dean, the school had a new name, we would be receiving \$15 million, and we had a plan to expand Van Munching Hall, something that had not been in the university's long-range campus facility plan.

12,000 Becomes 103,000

Naming the school and having an approved building expansion was a great start. It made me a hero with the faculty, many of whom had been in a "wait and see" mode. Bob Smith, a brilliant entrepreneurial businessman, proposed a terrific following act. The naming of the school had not yet been announced. Bob suggested that the president go to the Governor of Maryland with a proposition: "If the Governor would provide \$6 million for the business school building, the president could bring in a \$15 million contribution for the naming of the school." Amazingly, the Governor agreed! (The fact that this was an election year probably contributed to his agreement.)

In the original response to Bob Smith's question, the university had been coerced into agreeing to contribute \$3 million for the building. Now, with the State's \$6 million, they stated to me that I didn't need their money. To counter this point, I began a campaign of lobbying the provost, the president, and the chief financial officer to retain the university's \$3 million. Each time I saw any of them, I would bring the topic up.

My argument was simple and irrefutable. The campus was short of classrooms. Adding classrooms in Van Munching Hall was as good as adding classrooms anywhere else on campus because our use of classrooms elsewhere on campus would be reduced. With the State's and campus dollars, we could build a larger building. We could use the State's \$6 million, the university's \$3 million, and a borrowed \$9 million to build an \$18 million, 9,000 sq. ft. building. After months of pestering, the university agreed.

A larger building would be useful, but a 9,000 sq. ft. facility would still be too small. I began asking (politely) the question: "If I had \$6 million cash to add to the \$18 million, could I build a \$24 million building?"

The answer from everyone was "if you have the need and the cash, you can build it larger." So I began talking about the project as "a \$24 million" project. We didn't have the cash, but no one corrected me.

We began preliminary work on a \$24 million plan and also began looking for a \$6 million naming gift for the Van Munching Hall "Annex." Magic followed. I went off to London with my wife for a short vacation. When I returned, my senior associate dean reported that Leo Van Munching, a 1950 graduate of the school and the donor who had supported the original building construction had called her and offered to donate \$6 million for the Annex. Wow!! We had a \$24 million project!

But it would still not be big enough to meet all of our requirements. So I asked another question: "If I could show how we would pay a \$15 million loan, could we expand the project again and build a \$30 million building?"

And the process continued. In the end, we built a 103,000 sq. ft building costing \$43 million. The project took three years from concept to occupancy. It was the fastest significant building erected on campus. (The original Van Munching Hall took 15 years from initial plan to move-in.)

The Undergraduate Problem

The result of expanding the undergraduate body over the last seven years (from about 2,000 to over 3,500) had been to yield a mediocre group of students, many of whom had no chance of graduating. I began to understand this problem about a year after becoming dean.

In my first year as dean I had no sense of the dimensions of the undergraduate problem. A weak assistant dean was responsible for undergraduates. There didn't seem to be much interest in undergraduates. This changed after I fired the assistant dean and hired a dynamo who quickly identified the problem and the university's unwillingness to deal with it.

When told of the situation, I was dismayed that neither the university administration nor the previous business school administration had done anything about the issue. The university had no interest in it, and the previous dean had complained vociferously but had gotten nowhere. When my new assistant dean told me that "nothing could be done," my response was that "There is always something that can be done. For example, we could change the grading of the core courses and flunk out

half the students. All I have to do is talk to a few faculty members teaching the lower level courses to make this happen." I then added, "You don't know me or whether I would do this. So why don't you tell people that I am whispering that I might do this."

Then, in my usual monthly meeting with the university's provost, I repeated what I had said and added: "I'd rather not do this but I might be forced to."

We began working with the provost on a new undergraduate admissions policy.

Merging Two Departments—the Corporate Way

The business school had seven academic departments, including a mature Management Sciences and Statistics Department (MSS) with about a dozen faculty and a young Information Systems Department (IS) with six faculty (one full professor, one associate professor, and four junior faculty.) During my first strategic reviews, I concluded that the Management Sciences department was top heavy, conservative, and had limited prospects for growth. Ironically, I myself had my academic appointment in this department.

The IS group was too small; its faculty was overworked and approaching burnout. The junior faculty were being abused by having to do too much teaching and work on service projects. The field had great growth prospects, but the department had little chance to grow because it was below critical mass. It was obvious to my senior associate dean and me that the two groups needed to merge. Getting this to happen would be another story.

Change in academia is difficult. The normal way to explore a department merger is to appoint a committee of faculty from both departments, have them study the problem for a year, and then report their conclusions. By the end, everyone would hate everyone else, and there would be numerous reasons why a merger was a bad idea. If a merger did take place, it would be sure to fail.

I decided to do it the corporate way. We met, on a Thursday, with two senior professors from the MSS department whom we had chosen to lead the combined operation. They agreed to take over the merged operation and were sworn to secrecy. On Monday, I met with the chair of the IS

department and bought her acquiescence with a deal she couldn't refuse. I announced the merger on Wednesday, effective Thursday morning.

Thursday afternoon, I met with the faculties of the new department, discussed strategy, and assigned responsibilities including picking a name for the new department. The name selected was "Decision and Information Systems." I also made a prediction: "In five years, the new department will double in size and become one of the best such departments in the world." My prediction was correct.

The new department, today called Decision, Operations, and Information Technologies, is the school's largest department, with about thirty-five faculty members. The department contains key behaviorial, information technology, computer sciences, telecommunications, and operations research and statistics capabilities. This department has established itself as a leader in both information systems and operations research, with the research of both groups of faculty being ranked at the very top of the profession.

My corporate-style reorganization had unexpected ramifications. When my senior associate dean was meeting faculty at another business school, she was questioned about the merger. Her strong support of me led to her rejection as that school's next dean. Also, the former chair of the IS department moved on to another school, the associate professor left, and the assistant professors are no longer with the school. Nonetheless, many great IS faculty joined the school, and IS research at Smith is consistently rated in the top three in the country.

A New Admissions Policy

In theory the existing undergraduate admissions policy was reasonable. Students were admitted to the business school in the second semester of their sophomore year. Acceptance required a 2.8 grade point average and successful completion of the business core: two accounting courses, a business statistics course, an economics course, and calculus.

As an admissions attraction, the university told potential students that they had "provisional admittance" to the business school when entering the university as freshmen. They were told that they would have to meet the admission requirements for the provisional label to be removed. But no one did anything about the students who didn't meet requirements.

Many unqualified students were admitted, and the school had hundreds of students who thought they were business students but who would never graduate with business degrees. Indeed, many of these students would never graduate with any degree.

No one had the will to tell these students that they weren't in the business school. The university refused to enforce the admissions policy. Business school staff didn't have the capacity or the direction to take on the monumental task of throwing out hundreds of students.

I, with the support of my new Assistant Dean for Undergraduate Studies, was ready to take on the challenge. But, for a long-term solution, we needed a better admissions policy with a higher required GPA and with no provisional students.

After much debate spanning more than a year, the provost consented to a new admissions policy. We would require a minimum 3.0 GPA for admittance to the business school as a junior. We would eliminate provisional admits but instead admit up to 400 highly qualified freshmen directly into the school. These would be called "Direct Admits" and would need at least a 1300 (out of 1600) score on the SAT. We agreed to cap the junior class at 800 students. That is, we would admit enough students each year so that the direct admits and the junior admits would total 800. (Because we had many more students, it would take years to reach this goal.) We agreed to a sliding GPA for junior admission so that we would always be able to meet the 800-student goal. Therefore, the required 3.0 GPA might go up or down in a given year depending on the number of students applying to the school.

The total number of students slowly declined with the new admission policy. It would take about five years to reach the 800-student cap, but by the time we did, we had a spectacular undergraduate student body.

Even though we agreed reluctantly to the risk of the Direct Admit policy, it turned out to be one of my best decisions. The first year, we had 137 direct admits with SATs of 1 365, compared to university freshmen, who had average SATs of about 900. The second year we had about 250 direct admits, and by the fifth year, we were enrolling about 400 students with SATs of 1360 and high school GPAs of 3.9. We would get over 4,000 applications for the 400 slots. These students turned out to have the highest retention and graduation rates on campus.

The policy on junior admits turned out to be equally effective. The number of juniors in the school slowly declined towards our 800-student

goal. It now took about a 3.5 GPA in the first two years at Maryland to get into the business school as a junior.

Our students were wonderful. We loved them and they loved the school, but no one outside the business school loved us. Deans of other colleges who had to take our rejected students resented us. Students who didn't make it into Smith disliked us. They were also jealous of our superior facilities because there were many poor buildings on campus. Campus administrators who had approved the admissions policy searched for ways to subvert it and to accept students who didn't meet the requirements.

Our campus was a socialistic environment where many believed that any student wanting to become a business student should be admitted to Smith. The staff hated us because we were throwing students out of the school when they didn't make the grade. It takes a lot of work to reject a student because his or her entire academic record must be reviewed before it can be done. We threw out hundreds.

Students have parents, and parents can be counted on to complain when their children are demoted. Without fail, the president's and provost's offices would get irate telephone calls from parents. This meant more work for the staff members who had to field the calls. They had to review the files as well as all correspondence and warnings to the student, write letters to parents, and be lambasted by them in phone calls. Lawsuits were frequently threatened, so this meant even more work.

I would get an occasional call. One such call from an angry father went like this: (I am paraphrasing) "You have expelled my son from the business school. You need to readmit him. It's not his fault that he was drunk all of last year and failed his courses. The university should have kept him sober."

I argued with the father for about ten minutes and then realized that the call was going nowhere so concluded it by saying: "Sir, we can spend another hour on this call, another ten minutes, or another minute. At the end of this time, you son will still not be in the business school." The father said "Thank you," and hung up.

We persevered. Continuous vigilance was our byword. If we let anything get by, they would do it to us again. Throughout all this, my assistant dean was a stalwart. I couldn't have done it alone, but with her, we transformed the undergraduate student body from mediocre to one of the best in the country. The transformation included many elements:

- Improving the physical infrastructure and teaching environment
- · Dealing with the teaching load problem
- Enhancing courses
- Creating niche programs
- · Improving teaching quality and full-time faculty coverage

Faculty Hiring and Salaries

I announced a three-year program to bring faculty salaries to parity with aspirational peers. Its goal: the top 25% of the faculty would be paid at the 75th percentile of the target schools (defined as the ten US schools paying the highest salaries). In the first year of the program, salary increases averaged 10%, with more than twenty faculty members receiving raises of 14.9%. (The president had to approve any raise of 15% or higher.)

At that time I had no idea that there were salary raise pool constraints and therefore didn't know that I had violated them. Somehow, the provost found a way to fix this problem. Salary increases were based on academic performance rather than longevity or whether or not particular faculty members endorsed the technology differentiation direction the school had taken.

Four years after its initiation, faculty salaries matched those of faculty at the top ten business schools at both the 50th and 75th percentiles. Note that comparing averages among different schools can be risky because faculty salaries vary considerably across disciplines and the exact functional composition of each rank can significantly affect the school-wide average salary. (For example, faculty salaries in finance are much higher than salaries in human resources, so if a school has more finance people, its salaries will be higher.)

The school developed a long-range hiring plan aimed at expanding the number of top faculty in each department. Targeted hires accelerated the school's progress in shifting to a technology focus and helped it implement initiatives that would bring distinction to the school. We began by searching for an endowed chair in information systems using some of Bob Smith's endowment. We were able to attract a terrific individual who had been a full professor and former chair of the IS department at NYU.

Pepsico donated \$1 million to the school. We used the money to create a Pepsico Chair in Marketing. It took a year to fill the position, but we

were able to hire a great marketing expert. Another top marketing scholar visited the school to give a guest lecture. We were able to lure him away from Vanderbilt to become our next chair of the marketing department and also an endowed Smith chair.

The dean plays a major role in recruiting leading academics. I was no exception. I would meet with candidates and describe our vision and strategy. Over lunches and dinners I would learn what they needed to come to Maryland. Often this was more than money. It could involve additional hires and resources in their areas. Where it made sense to me, I made the commitments. When recruiting a top professor, there can be many false alarms. You may go through all the motions, make a salary offer, and negotiate an agreement. At the last minute, the professor's institution may choose to match the offer. The only winner in this transaction is the professor who stays at his original school with a much higher salary.

While we were attempting to recruit stars from other universities, other universities were trying to recruit our stars. We had the money and the endowed positions to retain some of our best scholars. We did so when they came to me with competing offers. When they had excellent offers from fine institutions, I matched them. To do this, I would have to write a justification for the raise for approval by the president. If their offers were from mediocre places, I wished them good luck and "bon voyage." In this way, we prevented a number of fine researchers and teachers from moving to other universities.

One year we were able to attract world-renowned scholars in finance from Duke and in marketing from Michigan. Smith was on the move.

We had a detailed five-year hiring plan that identified future hires by department and scholarship area. In some years we hired more than our projected number of professors because more excellent candidates were available than expected. We would compensate by not hiring in a future year. In other years, a department might skip hiring because we couldn't attract a top scholar. We would roll over the hire to the following year. Initially, departments were reluctant to skip hiring in a year because they feared that the open positions would be taken away from them. After a couple of years, the departments developed confidence that I would not take back open positions. The approach helped build an "only the best" attitude at the school.

Over a ten-year period, approximately one hundred new faculty members joined the school. In the same period, some faculty retired and some moved to other places. In all, the school faculty grew from about seventy to over 150. This expansion of school faculty represents one of the most successful business-school recruiting programs ever. The quality of this new pool was extraordinary. By the end of my term, 38% of our full professors had endowed positions. During my tenure, the *Financial Times* ranked the school in the top ten in research in the world (as measured by the number of papers published in top business journals), and the *Business Week* rankings placed faculty intellectual contributions at number three.

A final strategic move came with the creation of a new faculty category. A limited number of non-tenure track, permanent, "superstar," teaching faculty were hired to address teaching needs across all programs. These teachers, originally termed "teaching professors," held terminal degrees (Ph.D.s and the like) and possessed outstanding teaching skills. Since no research was expected, teaching professors carried heavier course loads than tenure-track faculty and assisted in various service and student support activities. Teaching professors held three-year renewable contracts and were part of the life of the school. As such, they managed programs, advised students, and contributed to the general well being of the school. The quality of teaching in the undergraduate program improved, and the teaching burden of the tenure-track faculty was reduced.

When I stepped down as dean, more than 175 faculty worked in the school. This included over one hundred tenure-track professors, twenty teaching professors, about a dozen visitors and full-time lecturers, and a variety of adjuncts and Ph.D. student graduate assistants.

My First Crisis

I received a call from the provost's office. Someone had sent an anonymous letter to several deans on campus charging that the business school was sending inflated data to *US News and World Reports* for use in their annual MBA rankings. The letter stated that the school was covering this up and that the practice had been going on for years.

My initial reaction was alarm because I really didn't know if the allegations were true. Upon investigation, I learned that a business school

faculty member had made similar charges several years before. The school had appointed two committees to look into the charges. One, headed by the chair of the Accounting Department, had audited the school's data submissions. The audit had found that the school's data were accurate and that there was no misrepresentation. The committees reported their findings to the school at a monthly school assembly. Apparently, whoever had written the letter was not convinced or wanted to damage the school no matter what was the truth. (Or both!)

Responding to an anonymous letter can be a no win situation. More people learn about the charges and the response can lend credibility to the original charges. Nonetheless, I decided that I couldn't leave the charges unanswered and wrote a letter to every dean on campus, summarizing the charges and answering them point-by-point. In response, I received nice notes from deans, and the problem seemed to be resolved.

Several months later, my senior associate dean received a call from a business school dean at another university. That dean had received an anonymous letter repeating the same charges and quoting the Maryland letter. He faxed us the letter. We couldn't tell whether this was the same or a different letter writer since there were many people on campus who disliked the business school. We didn't know who else had received the letter.

We again debated the virtues of answering the charges or ignoring them. I decided that I couldn't be silent, so I crafted a letter answering the charges. I also summarized all of the good things that were happening at Maryland and attached a copy of our submission to *US News and World Reports* to show what we had submitted. I sent this to every dean at every business school in America.

The response was heartening. E-mails of support flooded in. Many deans shared that they too had been victims of anonymous charges. Many of the responses were "When I get an anonymous letter, I throw it away."

Our school's reaction was also positive. People closed ranks and united in support of the school and me. I was asked in public "How do we get the bastard?" My response: "It's not fruitful to conduct a witch hunt. We need to move forward."

The ultimate accolade came at a business school deans' meeting a few months latter. One dean approached me: "We've been watching your progress at Maryland," he said. "We'd like to invite you to join the Board of Directors of the AACSB." The AACSB is the organization that accredits business schools. Naturally, I accepted.

The Strategic Planning Process

Our early rudimentary efforts at strategic planning became more sophisticated. The school now operated under a continuous improvement model spearheaded by its strategic planning process. Under this model, annual and five-year objectives and tactics were set in six areas: Research, academic programs, the Smith Community, Information Technology, Marketing, and Resources and Infrastructure.

Each department (academic and staff) participated in the strategic plan, set strategic objectives for itself, and collaborated in the statement of objectives for the school. The school's department chairs and senior staff (assistant deans, associate deans, and department directors), led by the dean's office, insured the implementation of the objectives.

The strategic planning process operated on the following timetable:

- June Finalize Faculty Recruiting Plan
- September Satisfaction Surveys Completed for Baseline
 - Faculty Satisfaction
 - Undergraduate Student Satisfaction
 - MBA Student Satisfaction
 - External Rankings
- November Management Strategy Retreat
- February Present Department Strategic Plans and Research Metrics
- March–April Integration of Strategies, Plans, and Financial Forecasts
- May Strategic Plan Presented at School Assembly and to MBA Students
- May Draft Plan Published for Review and Feedback
- April-May Strategic Personnel Objectives for Next Year
- June Plan Published
- August The Strategy Process Begins Again

The key elements for the success of the plan were the following:

- The Mission and Vision had to be robust, meaningful, and inclusive and communicated frequently.
- Strengths, weaknesses, and challenges needed to be real and perceived as honest.
- The plan had to strive to differentiate the school from its competition.
- The strategic planning process needed to be structured and inclusive. All parties needed to be involved.
- Financial realities and resources needed to be part of the plan.
- There couldn't be a "them and us" mentality or a "parent/ child" relationship between the dean's office and the faculty. Collaboration was essential.
- It wasn't necessary to convince everyone, but there had to be a "get on the train or be left behind" atmosphere.
- The dean needed to be the leader and the cheerleader.
- The process had to be continuous, with realistic milestones and frequent feedback on accomplishments with measurable milestones and real metrics.
- The plan had to be framed in terms of incremental annual progress but transformational long term progress.
- New sources of revenue and new models of revenue generation were required.
- The school could either move up or down—maintaining the *status quo* was not likely.

As part of the planning process, we commissioned several satisfaction surveys covering students, staff, faculty, and alumni. Some surveys were conducted by an organization affiliated with the AACSB and compared the business school to peers and the overall population of business schools who had undertaken the surveys. Therefore, we were able to view the school's performance within a group of seven schools and across the larger population. Other data came from business school rankings and business school websites. Here is an example from our faculty survey:

1998 AACSB Management Education Faculty Satisfaction Survey

Seven Designated Schools: U Maryland, Penn State, U of Washington, Indiana U, U of Minnesota, Vanderbilt U, U North Carolina, plus others for a total of seventy-one schools.

The messages from the survey were clear. We needed to improve support, teaching loads, and teaching quality, and we needed to lower class sizes. In subsequent years, we would improve performance on each of these measures.

University of Maryland	Rank Among 7 Schools	Rank All 71 Schools
Areas of Least Satisfaction		
Level of support for secretarial assistance	6	64
Quality of teaching in UG courses	6	62
Average class size	6	54
Level of support for international activities	6	49
Amount of exposure for specific discipline in UG program	6	46
Quality of students in UG program	6	46
Teaching load	6	44
Placement services for students	6	28
Amount of exposure for specific discipline in MBA program	6	25
Recruiting of quality students for the doctoral program	6	16
Level of faculty development support to enhance		
computer apps to support teaching	5	49
Level of support for professional service	5	46
Level of support for school service	5	46
Level of faculty development support to enhance awareness of new technology	5	44
Level of support for travel	5	41
Level of support for computer hardware technology	5	38
Quality of design of the UG curricula	5	34
Level of support for research grants	5	34
Quality of teaching in required courses for MBA program	5	25
Doctoral program preparation for teaching	5	11

CHAPTER 3

Trying to Stay the Course

Turning Faculty into Entrepreneurs

One thing was sure. The university would not give us any money. They did, however agree to allow us to keep a significant part of any additional revenues we could generate by ourselves. No one, including me, realized how significant these revenues would become, but by the time the administration did, we had had incredible growth.

So a new task for me was to turn the school from a typical academic institution into an entrepreneurial powerhouse. A key to this was to show the faculty how they would benefit from additional revenues. Nearly all academics are financially conservative and risk adverse. Even business professors are unlikely to have ever run a business, and few are interested in this endeavor. What's more, the relationship between a dean and his or her faculty is usually like a typical parent and child. The child goes to the parent and asks for something. The parent says, "No, we can't afford it." The child says, "but I want it" and leaves the dean's office upset or angry.

When I became dean, I discovered that there was no formal budget for the school, and therefore monthly reports of "actual versus budget" didn't exist. This was a source of considerable frustration. I first tried to train the financial staff to produce these reports but discovered that both the staff and the university's financial reporting were incompetent.

Every one else in the school was also in the dark. So, when the dean said, "we can't afford it," the statement had little credibility. The faculty and staff thought that the school was rich while the reality was that the school was poor. But no one knew this.

To try to understand what was going on, I began building a spread-sheet of the school's revenues and costs. It took months to get to a reasonable model because there was no baseline to go by. When it was reasonably complete, I decided to present the results to the faculty in the school's monthly faculty/staff assembly. This was a huge change from earlier deans who were said to "manage from their hip-pockets." That is, when asked for money for a new project, earlier deans would pretend to look in their pockets and respond with "I have no money."

Every assembly began with a report from the dean about the school's progress. I started including a report on the school's finances. Then, when asked by a faculty member for money for a new project, I would open up the financial model (which was on my desktop PC) and tell the supplicant: "We have two ways to fund it. Either generate more revenues or cut something. What would you like to cut?" Since no one wanted to cut anything (in reality there was nothing to cut), the requestor would walk out of my office with the sense that we needed to generate more revenue.

We began looking for ways to build revenues. One thought was to start part-time MBA programs in different locations around the region. We hired a consultant to study nearby markets for MBA demand. The study identified Baltimore and Washington as likely targets. We selected Baltimore, Maryland to be the location of the first such venture. This was as much a political decision as a market one because it would have been difficult to get approval from the administration for an out of state venture before going to Baltimore.

Any new venture would have to be proposed to the faculty for a vote to proceed. Our faculty was overworked and overloaded and unlikely to vote for anything that increased their workload. I decided to follow a multi-step process for approval. First, instead of requesting approval, I made a presentation at the assembly about the school's strategic plan, including a five-year financial forecast and a forecast of how increases in revenues would be spent. This was a radical departure from past norms.

Include in the presentation was a detailed table showing how an additional \$1 million would be spent. Here is the table:

Use	Expenditure	Impact
3 Tenure Track Faculty	\$375 K	Lower Loads, Greater Depth
1 Non Tenure Track	60	Lower Loads
Faculty Retention	100	Salary Competitiveness
Summer Research Funds	100	Increase Research
Information Technology	100	Improve Productivity
Graduate Student Support	40	Superior Students
Career Services Support	25	Higher Starting Salaries, Rankings
Strategic Marketing	50	Increased Rankings
Revenue Generating Invest	100	Future Revenue Increases
G&A/Contingency	50	Greater Responsiveness

What \$1 Million Will Buy

For the first time, faculty could relate growth in revenues to their own self-interest. They could see that they would be the direct beneficiaries of the increased dollars.

A month later I returned to the faculty assembly, made a detailed presentation about a possible expansion to Baltimore, showed the \$1 million slide again, and requested a vote to proceed. The vote was unanimously in favor.

Continued Expansion

We launched the Baltimore operation during the next academic year. It was successful, the \$1 million of increased revenues materialized, and we spent the proceeds in line with the plan. Given this success, we had no problem getting agreement to expand to other locations. Further, we would generate additional revenues by "market pricing" MBA tuition. We started a part-time evening program in Washington, DC, and the following year, we started a weekend program in Washington. We had done detailed market research before starting the evening Washington program. The response was so good that I unilaterally decide to launch the weekend program. It too was a resounding success.

As part of the expansion program, the school, with the agreement of the university, developed a "differential tuition" plan where MBA tuition was priced at the market rate rather than at the lower rates charged for the University of Maryland's general graduate programs. The school retained 75% of the incremental tuition generated for its College Park based, full-time MBA program and all of the revenues generated off campus.

When we negotiated this agreement, off campus revenues came from a small, low cost program in Shady Grove, Maryland. We had not yet thought about expansion to other locations and consequently, the university did not pay much attention to this financial element of our plan because our forecast for these revenues was small. However, because of Maryland's public university tuition, the program was the lowest cost part-time MBA program in the region—indeed, it was underpriced for what was being offered.

With university approval, we increased off campus tuition by 60% for new students and embarked on a strategy of increasing off campus tuition and fees by 10% per year for the foreseeable future. Not surprisingly, applications increased and the quality of these applications also increased. Revenues rolled in.

From about two hundred students in 1999, the student population expanded to over 1,000 within ten years. Revenues increased from about \$1 million to more than \$15 million. This rapid revenue growth awoke the greed of the university's central administration. Simply put, they wanted a piece of the action.

Fighting to Keep Our Revenues

The Smith School had become a capitalistic enterprise within a socialistic system. The business school was going from a poverty stricken small school to a self-sustaining wealthy empire. Outside of the school, other deans, faculty, and administrators were jealous. The university's administration began looking for ways to get some of our money either by cutting our budget or increasing our taxes.

Some of the budget cuts were small, such as when the school's access funds (a mere \$90,000 per year) for subsidizing courses taught by business faculty to non-business school students were reduced by two thirds. I responded by cutting the most important non-business school courses. After taking these actions I received a telephone call from the university's

dean of Undergraduate Studies. "You can't do this," she told me. "I already have," I responded. "Well, I am going to tell the provost." "You do that," I said. Two weeks later, I had our money back.

Another series of cuts that still anger me were more significant. During a series of recession years, the State of Maryland's contributions to the University of Maryland were reduced. The university's response was to take back money from its units. But instead of cutting our state subsidy (about 40% of our total), the university took its cut on our total revenues. This cost us 2.5 times as much as it cost the other schools because they didn't have externally generated revenues. I complained vigorously but couldn't get any relief from the cuts. The answer was always the same: "We applied the same cuts to everyone and everyone was treated the same."

The university was accustomed to passive acceptance of its actions. I decided that I couldn't let this take place. I had no power to reverse the cuts, but I pointed out to our department chairs and managers: "If I don't do something significant, they will think that they can do it again." So, I cancelled the most visible program being offered to non-business students (an entrepreneurship "citation"). Years later, this action would still be thrown at me as an example of why I was not a good "campus citizen."

It would take a separate book to document the small cuts, the broken promises, and the ways that the university violated its basic premise of equity to all. But through it all, we found ways to continue expanding, adding new revenue sources, building our school, and growing beyond the constraints of a "state" school. Ten years later, our revenues had grown more than fourfold and the school was basically financially independent of its university parent. We were the only school on campus that was sending more money to the university than we were receiving in state subsidy from the university.

Borrowing from the University

The university's support of the business school was not totally absent. Starting from a near poverty level, we had no capital to invest in expansion. The university loaned us (with interest) \$750,000 to hire faculty and to build facilities in Washington, DC. to support our Washington part-time MBA program expansion.

When I discovered that we were \$1 million in deficit because of the earlier "advances" from the Foundation, I had no way of making this up in a single year. I decided to ignore the problem because it was not of my making. To do otherwise would have forced me to cut programs and expenses and would have stopped our expansion in its tracks.

As part of my effort to find money, I observed that the university was booking summer school tuitions in the year following the summer that the courses were taught. However, about half of these courses were being taught in the preceding fiscal year because the new fiscal year started on July 1 and we taught courses in June. According to accepted accounting procedures, these revenues should have been booked in the previous year. This would yield a \$600,000 revenue windfall for the business school. I discussed the opportunity with the university's controller and came to an agreement that we could book the revenues.

Believing that we had an extra \$600,000 to spend, we spent it. Unfortunately, the university's chief financial officer reversed the controller's decision at the end of the year so that I was another \$600,000 in the hole. (About three years later, the university must have learned that position was incorrect because they changed their revenue recognition policy to split summer school tuitions across the two fiscal years.)

When the final results were in, the school was \$2.5 million in deficit. To balance the books, the university "loaned" the school this money (with interest). Naturally, they were furious and would hold this loan against me for years after we had paid it back. But, it that year, we had accomplished many things. We had increased faculty hiring, increased compensation, and started new programs.

With the loan "jump start," we expanded the evening part-time MBA programs first to Baltimore (1999) and then a year later to Washington DC. This increased the total number of evening tracks from three to five. The following year, the school launched the weekend program in Washington DC, starting with one track in 2001 and adding a second in 2002. Within a decade, we had seven part-time tracks of students whose number had grown to about 1,100.

Today, revenue sources beyond the base level of state support include market priced part-time MBA student tuition, off campus MS programs, executive education programs, center grants and contracts, private donations, and endowment proceeds. As a result, total revenues grew from about \$14 million to over \$65 million.

Salary Administration

The school had an excellent salary administration policy. Its process started each year with the election of a faculty salary committee. Members represented each department and each faculty rank. Because there were more departments than members of the committee, membership rotated yearly.

Every faculty member prepared an annual report detailing that member's published research for the year, his or her teaching record, and his or her service to the school. The committee then ranked each on a 1.0 to 4.0 scale, with 4.0 being the highest achievable score. The three individual rankings were then combined into a single score by weighting research as 50%, teaching as 25%, and service as 25%. The weightings demonstrated the value of research, which counted twice as much as either teaching or service. Faculty acted accordingly.

The next step depended on the amount of money allocated by the university for annual raises. The total amount constituted the "raise pool." Seventy five percent of the raise pool was given to the salary committee for its distribution to the faculty. The dean's office kept the remainder in a discretionary raise pool. The salary committee's pool was distributed by formula depending on the annual faculty rankings. The dean's pool was used to compensate for market conditions.

The process was quite fair but suffered from one major limitation. The dean's pool didn't have enough money to adjust salaries to bring them in line with the market.

Growing Faculty Salaries

Nearly every one of our professors was underpaid compared to their peers at other universities. There were few dollars to support research during the summer, so faculty taught summer courses to earn extra money. Consequently, they had less time for research.

Great business schools are invariably great at research. They also pay their faculty very well. We did neither. Two of our goals were to bring salaries in line with top schools and to increase summer research support. Both goals would need the money that would flow from our new part-time MBA programs. I made a public pledge to the faculty: We would bring salaries to the level of the best schools within three years. I also began adding \$100,000 per summer to our research fund. The fund, originally \$150,000, would triple in five years.

We built a table listing every professor, ranking them in terms of research productivity and teaching quality, current salary and target salary. We calculated target salaries by using salary data from the AACSB. It was much easier to establish target salaries than to actually get a faculty member the additional money. In good years the university allocated to each school a raise budget pool of about 2–2.5%. All raises had to come out of this pool, so if I wanted to give a professor a 5% raise, another professor would have to get nothing.

There was one loophole. Suppose a professor left the school, creating what was called an "open line." Normally, the school would hold the line until a replacement was recruited. This might take a year or more, so for that time, the school would have the departed faculty member's salary to spend. I learned that it was perfectly legitimate to include the salary in the annual raises. This was usually not done because the school needed the money to hire a replacement. I added the extra dollars to the dean's discretionary raise pool.

After the salary committee did its work, my senior associate dean and I would meet with the chair of each department. We would review every faculty member's performance, marketability, and salary. We would first correct any disagreement that the department chair might have with the salary committee's recommendation. The department chair would present recommended raises that we would debate. We would then add a significant amount to highly performing and highly marketable faculty.

We were expecting rapid growth in revenues and would be able to hire new faculty from our new resources. So we transferred all available open line funds into the raise pool and gave about twenty professors an average of 14.9% raises during my first year as dean.

It took us four years (not three) to meet the salary goals. I had forgotten that salaries at other schools would be growing too so that the salary

targets moved every year. We used the salary adjustment methodology throughout my term as dean.

Not only did we reach our goals, but the faculty became my greatest supporters. I had promised to take care of them and I had delivered. (After using the open line transfer technique for years, the university woke up, decided that they didn't like the power it gave deans with money, and imposed total raise constraints on every school. The only school actually affected by the constraint was the business school).

Maintaining Salary Growth

State funding that is stingy in good times and draconian in recessions afflicts Maryland and Smith, like many public institutions. This meant that in good years we might expect raise budgets of about 2.5% plus 2% cost of living increases. In bad years, we would not get raises, our budgets would be cut, and we would end up giving back all that we had received in earlier years. In these years, faculty salaries were often frozen, and we had to get permission from the provost to make any changes.

Unlike professors in many fields, business professors are highly paid and highly mobile. Other schools frequently approach the best professors to move to similar but higher paid positions. We were attempting to add ten to twelve people per year. It would have been a disaster if we began losing many people because their salaries were frozen. Unlike other campus schools, the business school had the money to raise salaries, but we couldn't do so because of the salary freezes.

We adopted the following course of action: First, we proceeded with our normal faculty reviews and evaluations and calculated the raises that people would receive if we were allowed to give raises. I reasoned that adding a dollar to someone's paycheck would be appreciated as much if the dollar were added during the summer as it would if added during the normal ninemonth school year. After all, I thought, when looking at an IRS W2 form for the year, the results would be the same. So, during the summer of the freeze, we adjusted faculty summer research support to add their raises. This was a one time adjustment and entirely consistent with university policy.

A few months later, I received an e-mail from the provost reporting that someone had told him that I had found a way to give people raises and asking if this was true. Since one time summer support was not a raise, I could honestly answer, "No." "Who told you that?" I asked. There was, of course, no answer.

Two years later, the freeze was over. Our revenues had continued to grow rapidly, so we had the dollars to adjust salaries. Unfortunately, I didn't have the authority. I resorted to the same strategy we'd used before: add the dollars on open lines to the raise pool and then put the dollars back on the lines when we were ready to use them. This time, I mentioned to the provost that we were going to use this technique to adjust salaries, and hearing no objection, we did so.

A few months later, the provost said to me: "I don't know whether I should be angry about this or not. Your raises averaged more than 5.5% while everyone else on campus got 2.5%. If other deans knew about this, they would be furious." I said, "I told you I was going to do this," and he responded, "But I didn't realize the magnitude."

The exchange was a good example of the mismatch between my operating style and what might have been acceptable to the university. Instead of just acting, I could have given the provost a list of the faculty to be given significant raises and the amounts of the raises. He then could have said yes or no. Theoretically he had no legitimate basis to say no, but I expected he would because other schools weren't giving such raises. So, rather than risk a turndown, I moved ahead on my own authority.

The next year, the university imposed a cap on the total raises that could be given. I'm sure that no one but me noticed. The ironic part of this episode was that throughout the freeze period, my faculty complained about their frozen salaries. They would continue to complain for years. Apparently, to them, a dollar in the summer was not the same as a dollar during the school year.

Hiring People

If you come from the commercial world, the academic hiring process seems bizarre. As in industry, the first step in hiring someone is to write a job description. In industry, you then advertise for candidates, interview those with the best responses, and hire someone. In academia, the dean appoints a search committee to solicit applications and interview people. We were required to appoint "balanced" committees with sexual and racial diversity. Also, the school was required to have an equity officer who was a member of all searches. The equity officer had to sign off on a search plan for every search and also sign off on the results of the search.

Non-academic hires were the most cumbersome. A search was designated to run over a specified time, after which the search would be closed and the top few candidates selected for interviews. If the ideal candidate walked in the door before the end of the search, we could not hire the person because the search was still open. The group of candidates had to be diverse, independent of the actual merits of the candidate pool. If we didn't have enough diversity, we might be required to reopen the search. If you knew a great candidate for a job, you couldn't just hire the person. You would have to set up a search and a search committee and go through the entire process. By its end, the original candidate you wanted might no longer be available.

If we were hiring for a position reporting to me, I was not allowed to review the applications and resumes of the candidate pool. I was only able to review those of the candidates selected at the end. The hiring process might take up to six months, with many good candidates withdrawing because they had been offered jobs by other institutions.

I complained about the inefficiency of the hiring process a number of times and suggested that we set up an experiment to expedite it. My suggestion was turned down.

Hiring academics was a bit better because the academic world operates on an academic calendar, with candidates graduating and being hired to start work in the fall semester. We would need to create a search committee for each position being hired. Our faculty would attend major conferences where graduating candidates would be interviewed and selected for on campus visits. On campus interviewing might start in the fall or winter for hiring the next summer or fall. We might invite three or four candidates to Maryland for each position. I would interview each one to give them a clear picture of our vision. Excellent prospects could receive many offers, and therefore we would often have to increase the salaries offered or the concessions made to get the very best ones.

Hiring for major university positions such as vice presidents was more elaborate. I chaired several searches and served on several other search committees. The search committee could contain as many as fifteen to twenty individuals drawn from around the campus and from the alumni. Meetings were very formal, but the mechanisms used to sort candidates varied from committee to committee. One committee allowed me (the chairman) to sort resumes and reject the most obviously unqualified. Another committee insisted that everyone review and discuss every application received. The time wasted by the second approach threatened to drive me crazy, but I survived, and in both cases, we selected reasonable finalists.

Improving Teaching Quality

One of the school's goals was "to provide a superb teaching environment." The school's teaching quality was anything but superb. There were a number of excellent teachers, but on the whole, teaching was not a very high priority. To their credit, the faculty had adopted a teaching rating process. The students rated every course along a number of dimensions, and an overall rating from I.0–5.0 was calculated. (4.0 and above was considered excellent.) Every semester, the ratings were collected into a book that a few people may have reviewed but did nothing to follow up.

I began to review the ratings of every teacher in every course. I would note the excellent reviews and the poor ones (3.5 and below.) I began sending e-mail notes to the department chairs about the poor ones, asking what had happened and what they planned to do about it. I would send congratulatory e-mails to faculty with high ratings. Soon the message became clear: The dean was interested in teaching quality.

I then introduced questions about teaching quality in our annual department strategic planning sessions. Some departments responded by their own analyses of teaching quality and created tables of their teaching performance against other departments. I directed each department to create a plan to improve the quality of one to two courses per year. This was a modest goal but one that would have cumulative results. The departments responded.

I reinforced the teaching quality message by refusing to sanction the promotion of an associate professor to full professor because of poor teaching. This message was like a cannon explosion. The dean was really serious about teaching quality.

Over the course of a decade, teaching quality soared. From an average of less than 4.0 across all courses and faculty, teaching ratings grew to over 4.25 for the school, with many faculty garnering 4.5 or higher ratings. To be promoted at Smith, a professor had to be a superb researcher and an excellent teacher!

Travels of a Dean

After I was appointed the next dean of the Maryland Business School, I completed my appointment with DARPA and left for a six-week vacation with my wife. Our itinerary included Papua New Guinea, Fiji, Australia, and New Zealand.

Our first stop was Port Moresby in New Guinea. We would fly from there to a small regional airport on the Sepik River. We would then ride down the river in a flat-bottomed boat for about four hours to meet a riverboat visiting native tribes on the river's banks. We would eat and sleep on the boat and take excursions to the tribes during the day. It would be a grand adventure.

During dinner of the second night on the boat, we departed from the planned schedule. The door to the outside burst open and hooded men waving guns and machetes took us captive. They took our money, robbed the boat's safe, and started breaking up the boat for its valuable parts.

An arrow slammed into the door, and gunshots chased the pirates into their boats. A native tribe armed with bows and arrows had rescued us. They stood guard over the boat for the rest of the night. The next day we departed for safer parts.

The remainder of our trip was less eventful, but I started at Maryland with a "can you top this story." I also sent a postcard to my least favorite DARPA executive. It said: "Captured by pirates and rescued by a tribe of natives. Wish you were here!"

I hadn't thought about the travel that would be required for the dean's position. During my days at DARPA and running companies, most of my business travel was domestic. At Maryland, there were lots of domestic trips to various deans' meetings and to meet with potential donors. For example, I was in St. Louis on 9/11 and spent two days getting home in a rented limousine. There were an increasing number of international trips.

We had a partnership with a school in Poland, the University of Lotz (pronounced 'woodge.') Lotz's business school operated a "Polish-American" center, with Maryland being the American partner. My wife and I were invited to visit the university and participate in their EMBA graduate ceremonies, where I would be their keynote speaker. The people were wonderful and the food was great. I also won the crowd by sharing that my grandmother had been from Poland and I had had "Grandmother's Soup" for lunch at a local restaurant. It was chicken soup.

My wife and I would visit London for a week's vacation once a year. Could I be interviewed by the Financial Times while I was there? "Of course" was the answer.

I was appointed to the International Academy of Management and elected its Vice Chairman for the Americas. Could I drop by Barcelona, Spain, where an Academy meeting was taking place while I was in London? And while I was there, could I stay for an extra day and give a speech to alumni in Barcelona and Madrid (via videoconferencing)? As usual, the answer was "yes."

I had met the Governor of Maryland when he had visited the business school and also when he had agreed to provide \$6 million for Van Munching Hall's addition. He participated in the formal groundbreaking for the new wing. After an election, there was a new governor. I received an invitation to go to Singapore and China with the governor and a twenty-four-person trade delegation. By that time I had realized that knowing the governor was a good idea for a dean. I wanted to meet the new governor, so I decided to go.

The governor's itinerary was to fly nonstop from Newark Airport to Singapore and then to go to Shanghai and Beijing. It took me about six hours to get from my home in Virginia to Newark, but I was able to get on the same airplane as the governor, a Singapore Airlines flight. Early the next day (after fifteen hours in the air), when people were being served breakfast, I introduced myself to the governor and his chief of staff. We traded a few polite words, and I proffered an invitation for the governor to speak at the Smith School.

The trade delegates were swept through Singapore customs and immigration without delay and loaded on a bus. The governor, his chief, and security guards led in a limousine. The first stop was a hotel to freshen

up. Then we rushed to a meeting with the Governor of Singapore and a large group of government and business officials. At the meeting, the governor introduced us and asked us each to say a few words. I spoke about the importance of globalization and the importance of the Far East in globalization.

The governor must have liked what he heard because he asked me to sit next to him at a lunch meeting with Singapore business executives. Thereafter, he invited me to ride with him in his limousine. He would ask me to speak at all of our meetings including a large CEO awards banquet. At that banquet, I sat at the head table and was asked to come on stage to help hand out awards. I was given plaques and asked to hand them to the recipients. Unfortunately, the awards were in Chinese, which I couldn't read, so probably I handed plaques to the wrong people. No matter, it was fun!

By the third day, I was going out to private dinners with the governor and we had become very friendly. Later this would be very important because it helped me to secure state funding for part of our North Wing expansion.

It was a fabulous trip. I found Shanghai and Beijing to be wonderful cities. In the next few years, I would return six times.

Years later, on an airplane returning home from London, I calculated that I had been on an international trip every two months over a several year period: Zurich three times, Tunisia, Barcelona twice, Beijing five times, Shanghai six times, London countless times, Paris and Cannes, New Delhi, Holland, Singapore, and Tokyo.

Being a member of the AACSB Board required 3–4 trips per year to board meetings. After my board duties were complete, I was appointed to its Accreditation Maintenance Committee. This meant traveling to meetings twice a year and also chairing accreditation reviews at different universities. Each review involved a three-day trip to the school under review. I chaired reviews at Wisconsin, Indiana, Boston University, Bentley College, and the Korean Advanced Institute of Science and Technology. We also had semi-annual meetings in Chicago of a group of deans constituting a "large public business schools" peer group. During these half-day meetings we would report on our schools' activities and also share data. The meetings were held at the O'Hare airport hotel so we could arrive in the morning and leave for home in the afternoon.

The Rankings

Business schools are blessed and cursed by magazines and newspapers that have learned that rankings sell magazines. Among the business school rankings are annual publications by *Business Week* (BW), *the Financial Times* (FT), and *U.S. News and World Reports* (USN). Many others also have published their version of ratings, such as *Forbes, Computer World, the Wall Street Journal,* and *the Economist.* There are ratings for undergraduate programs, MBA programs, EMBA programs, part-time programs, and non-degree educational programs.

The editors of each publication have decided that they alone know how to measure a business school's quality. Some ratings systems tabulate the opinions of business school administrators (like USN's undergraduate rating system) and are therefore popularity contests. Others collect data from students regarding job offers and student scores on the Graduate Management Aptitude Test (GMAT). Many ask the individual schools being ranked to supply the data to be used in the calculations. Others survey a school's potential employers and ask them about their favorite schools.

All of the ranking systems have major flaws that don't seem to bother their publishers. Systems based on reputation tend to favor the older, larger schools such as Harvard and Wharton. Who is going to say something bad about them? Systems that use salaries are biased towards that same group of schools and towards schools that place students into high paying fields such as finance and consulting. Schools that place students into government positions and low wage areas do not fare well on salary measures. Also, students tend to get paid more with graduate degrees from schools like Harvard and Wharton because they were getting higher salaries before they started their graduate programs.

The *Financial Times* includes a return on investment (ROI) criterion in its ranking. Even though they have the largest salaries, the schools ranked the highest by *U.S. News and World Reports* have the lowest ROIs!

Some publishers, like USN, include student selectivity and student GMATs in their rating systems. FT includes faculty research when ranking MBA programs. BW has an "intellectual quotient" component in its ranking.

In my opinion, the poorest of the major MBA rankings is the one published by USN. This ranking has a reputation component, a student

selectivity component, a job placement component, and a salary component. The business schools themselves submit much of the data used. The ranking is strongly biased towards well established, well known schools that get higher numbers of applications from candidates with higher starting salaries. (The irony that I've quoted USN's rankings in this text as well as many times in public has not escaped me.)

Submitting data that will be used in rankings places tremendous ethical pressure on deans. Students, alumni, and employers treat rankings as gospel. A drop in the rankings can create a crisis in the dean's office. It's easy to make mistakes or cook the books when submitting data. I didn't think of this until one day when I was shocked by a plunge in our USN MBA rankings. Rather than sit quietly, I published the following on our website:

I recently opened an e-mail from *US News and World Reports* (*USN*) indicating that our MBA program ranking dropped from #29 to #43. My initial reaction, shock, turned to frustration and anger after examining the business school submitted data on which much of the USN survey is based. I have been tracking business school submissions of this data for other magazine and newspaper surveys because of their impact on the rankings. In particular, data about most of the schools surveyed by USN are also available on the Business Week Online (BW) and Financial Times (FT) websites. Given the need for strong business ethics, you can imagine my distress when comparing these submissions to realize that there are significant discrepancies in the way many schools have reported.

A critical element of the survey is recruiter related data including the percentage of students accepting offers by graduation and within ninety days after graduation. There are very specific standards about how these data must be reported. Here are some obvious examples of inconsistent reporting for four of the top 25 USN ranked schools:

School A told BW that 93% of their students were seeking jobs and that 62% and 74% had received offers by graduation and by 90 days after graduation. They told USN that of the students

seeking jobs, 77.6% and 89.6% had accepted offers by graduation or within 90 days after graduation. There is no way that these two sets of numbers can both be true. They also told the Financial Times that the percentage of students accepting offers within 90 days was 83%.

School B reported to USN that the percentage of students accepting offers within 90 days after graduation was 85.8% but they told the FT that 78% of their graduates had accepted offers within the same 90 days.

School C gave USN 87.7% and 94.8% for the acceptance numbers while they told BW that the percentages of job offers were 72% at graduation and 76% within 90 days. Analysis of the numbers seeking employment data on the BW website indicates that these two different sets cannot be consistent.

School D reported 90 days after graduation acceptances to USN as 92% but reported to FT that 84% had accepted offers.

While there may be perfectly good explanations for some of these discrepancies, there were also many others variances in other schools' submissions and because of these variances, one must question the validity of the overall USN rankings (or other rankings).

We were not the only school whose rankings were affected. Other major point spread drops included one school dropping from #35 to #46, another from #33 to #43 and a third from #41 to #49. Even Washington University in St. Louis dropped from #26 to #31. On the other hand, many schools benefited. One went from #44 to #29 and two others each jumped from #30 to #24. It's impossible to predict what the actual rankings would have been if all of the schools had reported their data consistently. But, the key question is, is it plausible that the quality of so many schools could change so significantly in one year?

What can be done to insure more reliable results in the future? We would like to see that the magazines and newspaper ranking organizations not accept data unless schools are willing to open

themselves to audit. We would like to create a committee of deans with the right to challenge questionable submissions and request independent audits for such submissions. Will this happen? I can't guarantee it but magazines such as FT have already announced plans to audit some data and the AACSB International has a project to collect auditable data that could become the official source of all national rankings.

In the meantime, regardless of what happens in the future, we are stuck for the next year with a #43 ranking from one survey. How should we deal with this? First, if you seek external validation, look at the other major surveys. Just last month, FT ranked us #21 in the US with the #3 best ROI for students among the top schools. Last year, the *Wall Street Journal* ranked us #13. BW ranks us #27. And, as absurd as it may seem to refer to the USN survey, the USN specialty rankings (based on surveys of deans and MBA directors) rated our part time MBA program #13 (up from #20 last year), Management Information Systems #9, Entrepreneurship #15 (from #19 last year), General Management #23, International Business #23, and Production/Operations Management #26. So what ranking should you believe: #13, #21, #27, or #43? Take your pick.

The most important fact is that the school is no different in quality today than it was two days ago. We are a fine institution. Our faculty, students, staff, alumni and programs are proof of this. We have a great academic program, tremendous teaching quality and are a leader in business school research. And, we have a collaborative and vital student body that is as good as any on earth. We are not perfect but we know our areas of weakness, have committed the funds and human resources to work on them and are constantly making progress.

In just two months, we begin occupying our new wing with significant upgrades in all facilities including a major new Career Management Center. We are expanding our alumni and career center staffs in accordance with MBA student recommendations. "Building the Smith Community" is a key initiative in our strategic plan.

This summer, we are introducing a new post-graduate summer career program. We have entered into a matching grants partner-ship to expand internship opportunities for students. We are acting now to insure that regardless of how other schools report their numbers, we will continue to build on our current excellence. And, we will do all of this with integrity and accurate reporting.

As of this writing, only one publication (FT) attempts to audit business school submissions. I shared my findings of inaccuracies in data with a BW editor. She did her own analysis, found more discrepancies, and told me that she would write an article about the problem. Six months later I asked her how the article was coming. She responded: "My editors killed the story because if we questioned one ranking system, it exposed the others, including ours, to questions."

Most business school deans hate the rankings because they don't measure quality but expose the schools to all types of questions and criticisms. It's like reading the sports pages on Monday morning and finding that the games you watched on Sunday had different outcomes than the ones you remember. I hate the rankings too.

CHAPTER 4

Internal Changes

Accreditation

In January 2006, we published this announcement:

Smith School Receives Praise from AACSB International in Review Process

After an intense process, the review by AACSB International is complete and the Smith School has been accredited for another five years. In the report, the strengths and effective practices commended are:

- 1. Dean Frank has provided dynamic, entrepreneurial leadership that has led to growth in programs and generated significant new financial resources for the Smith School.
- 2. The growth and development of the school has been guided by a best in class strategic planning process.
- The school has established a consistent brand—"Leaders for the Digital Economy"—that builds from its strengths and distinctive competencies.
- 4. The netcentric research labs—i.e. supply chain, financial markets, electronic markets, behavioral—create an integrated research and teaching environment used by faculty and students across the school's programs.
- The Smith School has adopted a process for developing research centers focused on interdisciplinary issues rooted in the concerns of the school's academic departments.

If the accreditation review had taken place a few years earlier, the results might have been very different. In AACSB's words:

AACSB provides internationally recognized, specialized accreditation for business and accounting programs at the bachelor's, master's, and doctoral level. The AACSB Accreditation Standards challenge post-secondary educators to pursue excellence and continuous improvement throughout their business programs. AACSB Accreditation is known, worldwide, as the longest standing, most recognized form of specialized/professional accreditation an institution and its business programs can earn.

Of the more than 2,000 business schools and programs, about 400 have AACSB accreditation. To be accredited, a school must meet certain eligibility standards; must have continuous improvement plans; and must meet a set of performance standards on student admission and retention, student support, the sufficiency of faculty for the number of students being taught, and faculty qualifications, management, and support. Accredited schools are revisited every five years, after which accreditation can be reaffirmed, suspended, or revoked.

Recall that at the start of my deanship, we were flooded with undergraduate students who were taught by adjuncts. Our courses did not have the faculty coverage required by the AACSB. Even though I alerted the provost to this problem many times, he was not sympathetic. The university did nothing to help us correct the problem. We saved the day by hiring teaching professors and additional faculty, paid for by the expansion of part-time and executive MBAs. Without this expansion, the story might have had a different ending—the suspension of Maryland's business accreditation. At that point, someone outside the business school might have cared!

Innovative Programming

In 1998, the school began a comprehensive restructuring of the MBA program to introduce curriculum innovation and distinctiveness. A portfolio

of programs with significant scheduling, geographic, and delivery flexibility was put in place. Elective offerings were redesigned and introduced the following fall. The new program included scheduling options for full-time and fully employed students and offerings across multiple part-time tracks. Expansion of program options across time and location assured access to the very best members of the candidate pool.

The curriculum was transformed along the technological lines outlined in the initial strategic plan. Following the redesign of the electives options, an entirely new MBA core was developed and implemented. Resources to strengthen the school's technology infrastructure were increased. The school hired a chief technology officer for the school, and expenditures for staff and technology infrastructure more than tripled. The school developed laboratories in supply chain and financial markets and rolled out five centers—Supply Chain Management; E-Service; Electronic Markets and Enterprises; and Human Capital, Technology, and Innovation—aimed at supporting research at the intersection of business and technology.

Each center was created with pilot funding for three years from the dean's office, with the expectation that the centers would be self-sufficient thereafter. Funded, center-based research has expanded from virtually \$0 to about \$5 million, but the centers never achieved my ultimate goal for them—to provide major training grounds for students along with significant partnerships with industry and government. I had seen this work when visiting Wisconsin's business school, but no matter how much I talked about it at Maryland, we made very little progress in this direction.

Balancing the Books

When I first became dean, I asked to see a copy of the school's budget. I was given a single typewritten page with a few handwritten notes listing a series of expenses. Our business manager stared blankly at me when I asked: "How are we doing against the budget?" As I delved deeper, I discovered that there was no monthly or quarterly reconciliation and that no one in the financial management department could answer meaningful questions about the school's accounts. Many of our managers had

no concept of a budget, and no one understood the school's cash flows. Indeed, cash flow seemed to be a foreign word.

The chief financial manager (with the formal title of "business manager") had no formal training in accounting. The university's financial system was not structured to produce conventional Profit and Loss reports. Most accounts didn't even have the capability of booking revenues so that, for example, if we were reimbursed for copying costs, the reimbursement was entered as a negative expense. This meant that I couldn't get the answer to even the simple question: "How much are we spending on copying?" Not being able to get answers to simple finance questions literally drove me crazy, and I wasted huge amounts of time trying to train the staff to answer them.

The situation went from serious to absurd when I learned that there were many "off budget" expenses that never went through the school's accounts. Some expenses were paid by the university's foundation using monies contributed by alumni and other donors. Business personnel couldn't access some of our accounts in the university's financial systems. And, no one had ever produced a Profit and Loss statement that had any relevance to our operations.

My first attempts to install budgeting went nowhere. It turned out that people had accounts at the University of Maryland Foundation. If they needed extra money, they would draw it from the foundation without my knowledge. I had a confrontation with my senior associate dean about a foundation account of about \$100,000 for our Quest program. (Actually it was a shouting match, with me yelling, "It's not their money. It's mine!")

This had been a donation to help start the program, and they had treated the account like their own piggy bank. To gain control, I had to order that no one could draw on foundation monies without my prior authorization. There was culture shock over this action since people viewed the foundation accounts as their money and not the school's.

In addition to the University of Maryland foundation, the business school operated a small foundation. I tried to get an idea of the available cash in this foundation, but no one could give it to me. I finally asked to see the cash balances for the last year and reasoned that the minimum

monthly balance represented the amount of cash we didn't need. I appropriated excess monies for use by the business school.

I examined every account in the Maryland foundation and again appropriated balances for my use. In these ways I discovered over \$500,000 of available dollars. This was a huge amount relative the size of the school, which at that time had a budget of around \$14 million.

I was running an operation without any of the usual financial tools needed to manage a business. The absurdity of the situation did not occur to me at the time, but I wondered why the previous dean, who had been an industry financial executive, hadn't tackled financial reporting for the school. I set out to build the tools but quickly learned that I couldn't do so without trained people. After my initial training efforts failed, I asked the business manager to leave the school and hired an individual as assistant dean who came from the commercial world. She in turn replaced the entire finance staff.

Because the university systems and procedures were arcane, inefficient, and in many cases, outright stupid, and we had a group of new staff, we had a series of disasters before we began to conquer the system. One such disaster involved many of the faculty falling out of the university payroll system and not being paid at the beginning of the semester. Another disaster was even more serious.

In an effort to find out more about the school's assets and revenues, I met with the university's Foundation finance vice president to review the school's accounts at the Foundation. We went through a detailed list of accounts with annual payouts totaling about \$1 million. After the review, I asked the question: "So therefore, I can expect to get \$1 million at the beginning of the next fiscal year?" I was shocked by her answer: "No, we've already advanced you this money."

I sat stunned but didn't say anything except thank you for the information and goodbye. When I left her office I was actually shaking. My business manager was balancing the books by using next year's monies. Therefore the school was operating at a deficit. What was worse, since I wouldn't continue to borrow from the future, I would be short \$1 million for the coming fiscal year.

The next week, in my monthly meeting with the provost, I told him what I had learned. I added: "In the world I come from, people get fired

or go to jail for doing this." He didn't say anything. He had no advice and didn't offer to help. I was on my own!

Procuring an Accounting System

I was in my office reviewing the hopeless nature of our attempt to generate adequate financial information. My new chief financial officer told me: "We need to install a financial system. But we can't. It would take us two years for the (university's) procurement department to procure one for us. We would have to write a specification; they would review it, rewrite it, write a request for procurement, and then undertake a formal procurement. Each step would take at least six months."

"What would you like to do?" I asked. "Just buy one," was the response. "For example, here's one that would do the job for \$25,000. But we can't buy it because my husband sells these systems and it would be a conflict for me to be involved."

I called my senior associate dean into my office and asked him (he happened to be a lawyer): "Do you see anything wrong with you buying this?" His response, "No," was followed by my direction: "Buy it!"

A few months later the system was installed and producing financial reports. I was in heaven. But it didn't last. There are no good deeds in academia. Apparently, the university's finance people didn't want schools to have their own accounting systems. (Later I discovered that the engineering school had built one for themselves.) I was called to the provost's office, informed that I had violated university policy, handed a draft latter accusing me of financial irresponsibility (the school's deficit), and accused of imperiling the university and virtually everything except crimes against humanity. "Review this letter," the provost directed me, "and make whatever changes are necessary."

Back at the business school I reviewed the letter. I was appalled by what I read. It was a biased set of accusations against my staff and me. Editing this letter would be a no-win proposition. I called the provost and told him that I refused to either rewrite or accept the letter since it was a gross misrepresentation of the facts. I sent him a detailed description of the issues. Here's what I outlined:

Frank's Notes on B-School Accounting

Initial Financial Condition

- School's operating condition misrepresented to candidates for my dean's position.
- Structural deficit hidden.
- Limitations in the accounting system caused the "Gift Accounts" to become an amalgam of activities, many unrelated to the label "Gifts."
- Normal 4th quarter operating mechanism funded deficits in state operating accounts with large transfers of Foundation monies.
- University practices made it impossible to accurately analyze costs. For example, funds transferred to the business school were transferred as offsets to costs, resulting in an artificially low picture of operating expenses.
- School's personnel practices inadequate. Personnel assigned to incorrect lines, split between lines, or in the wrong departments.

Approach

- Attempted to train Business Manager and develop improved reporting procedures
- Directed hiring additional financial staff and attempted to build appropriate operation.
- Removed Financial Manager and initiated outside search (with head-hunter).
- Directed the development of improved accounting processes requiring rebuilding entire organization and processes from scratch.
- Ceased inappropriate funding and reporting mechanisms.
- Hidden deficit emerged.
- Entire department rebuilt, financial processes overhauled, bottom-up budgeting and reporting installed.

Status

- First bottom-up operating budget in school's history.
- Monthly reporting to operating units.
- Personnel practices revised.
- All employees correctly reclassified in budget categories.
- Long range (5-Year) forecast based on actual financial data
- Still to be done:
 - Better expense management
 - Better contract management
 - Improved planning

A few days later I received a watered down version of the original letter. Also, I met with the President to give him the facts. He ordered me to remove our accounting system and procure one through official channels. I could, however, continue to operate our system until a new one was installed. At no time did anyone in the university's administration acknowledge to me the validity of my analysis or the university's responsibility for allowing the mess to take place.

Back at the business school, I met with my chief financial officer and gave her the bad news. "We need to procure a new system. Write up a specification and send it over to Procurement. Then do nothing! It will take years for them to act. Send it to them but don't talk to them about it unless they call you."

Two years later we still hadn't heard from Procurement. When asked by the President what had happened, I responded, "It's in Procurement." I had to bite the insides of my cheeks to keep from smiling. He said nothing!

The Financial Model

It began simply. I created a spreadsheet of the revenues and costs of the school. It had two worksheets: one for revenue, the second for costs. My first attempt was inaccurate because I didn't understand the revenue flows and their splits with the university and also didn't have a very good understanding of costs.

As the months went on, my data became more accurate but our needs became greater. I tried to project the income from our part-time programs. This required that I know the number of students taking courses as well as the number of courses they would be taking each semester. We didn't have this data in any useful form.

We had to analyze each university account to determine the adjustments to costs caused by recording revenues as negative costs. We were slowly able to get a more accurate sense of our operating costs.

If the school were relatively static, a high level analysis would have been sufficient. But we were anything but static. We were projecting significant faculty hiring, expansion of facilities, and many other expenditures. We began building separate spreadsheets for each. There was one for faculty hiring, one for building debt, and another to model revenues from the part-time programs by year. The last included projections of tuition by year along with a projection of the number of students.

The spreadsheets were becoming difficult to use because we needed to link many of them together. My chief administrative officer saved the day by integrating them into a single spreadsheet model. This model evolved from a relatively simple tool to a sophisticated planning model. We would update the model weekly and with the updated data, forecast our finances for the next five years. The model, when fully developed, had the following worksheets:

- Current year forecast and 4-year plan
- Campus support
- North Wing expenditures
- South Wing expenditures
- Debt service on original Van Munching Hall
- DC and part-time facility costs
- Hiring
- Use of gifts
- Grants
- Contingencies
- Actual to budget for the current fiscal year
- Fees

- Part-time MBA tuition
- MBA differential tuition
- EMBA tuition

In addition to weekly updates, we would reconcile the model with the outputs of our accounting system on a quarterly basis as well at the end of the academic year after the results of the year were reconciled with the university's accounts.

The model gave me a tool to investigate the impact of hiring and other expenditure decisions. I was able to vary the projected number of students as well as projected tuition increases to explore changes in revenue. We built a year-by-year forecast of revenues as a function of year-by-year tuition and fee increases. We also had a five-year faculty hiring model organized by academic departments.

This powerful planning system was, as far as I know, unique in business schools.

They Are Because They Are

In Orwell's *Animal Farm*, all animals are equal, except that pigs are more equal than others. At Maryland, all schools were equal except that some, like the engineering school, were more equal than others, and the business school was less equal. Inequalities were built into the system: the engineering school received more funding than other schools; the business school received less funding. As a consequence, we had half of the faculty and graduate assistants we needed to teach our courses.

I started investigating graduate assistant (GA) funding and quickly discovered how difficult it would be to get more money from the university. A GA is a graduate student who is paid a several thousand dollar stipend plus part of his tuition (called tuition remission) for assisting a faculty member or teaching an undergraduate class. I had difficulty understanding why our GA base was so small when we had such large requirements. So I asked the provost. His response: "It depends on the number of faculty you have." When I pointed out that our ratio of GAs to faculty members was half of the campus average, he changed his story. "Actually, it depends on the number of credit hours you teach."

"But," I responded, "we teach 10% of the campus credit hours with 5% of the faculty and 6% of the graduate assistants." There was no response.

"How do I change this?" I asked. "You have to talk to the dean of the graduate school," was the response. So I met with the dean of the graduate school, showed him the numbers, and asked how to get more money. "I can't do it. That's the job of APAC (a committee made up of faculty from around the campus.) You have to speak with the provost."

Returning to the provost, I reported the conversation, got no advice on how to proceed, and left his office with the conclusion that we weren't getting more graduate assistant funding. APAC was a black hole made up of campus faculty. No university faculty committee would vote to give the business school more money. APAC would be a dead end.

I decided to find out how a GA was appointed. I found that individual schools had the authority to appoint GAs. All we had to do was give a student a letter appointing him or her for a year. The campus automatically paid tuition remission and the school paid the GA's salary (called a stipend). Normally, this was \$5,000 or \$10,000 depending on whether the student worked 10 or 20 hours per week for the school.

To increase the number of GAs, we would need the money to pay the stipends. I had confidence in our revenue projections and our ability to pay. We wanted fifty additional graduate assistants. I decided to add ten per year for five years, costing us \$50,000 the first year and \$250,000 by the fifth. I was sure that at the campus level, no one would notice (they didn't). The moral: You can't change the system. You need to find the holes and cracks in the system and exploit these openings.

Speeches, Speeches, and More Speeches

Everyone wanted the dean. If there was an interesting person visiting the school, I would be asked to spend a few minutes with him or her. If there was visiting group, I would be asked to welcome them. If an alumni meeting was being held, I would be asked to host it, give a welcome address, and spend time with the attendees.

New York, Baltimore, Washington, College Park, Seattle, San Francisco, and Tampa—I was there, hosting, speaking, talking, and mingling. Some

days I would open a breakfast with a welcome speech, rush off to a meeting, be back at my desk by 10:00 a.m., work for two hours, and then rush to welcome another group at lunch. The agenda might be repeated two or three times a week, with the remaining days spent on funds raising trips, at deans' conferences, or visiting corporations to promote the school.

At the end of a semester, I presided over our graduation ceremonies. I was the commencement speaker at foreign universities—Poland, Switzerland, Beijing, Shanghai, and Tunisia were all recipients of my words. I was invited to speak at many others. Back home, there were MBA breakfasts, lunches, and dinners. I would have breakfasts with groups of undergraduates. Every spring, we would have open houses and receptions for admitted graduate students. In the fall, there were "Welcome to Smith" receptions. I would kick off all of these with a speech about the future of the Smith School.

After joining the AACSB board, I became active in their workshops and conferences. This meant organizing or chairing sessions at AACSB meetings. My most significant was developing the plenary session at an AACSB annual meeting. The topic—"business school models"—described three different business school systems: private, public, and for profit. I invited the dean of Columbia's business school to present their model of a private school. A senior representative presented the University of Phoenix's private model. I presented the Smith School public model. It was a major coup since I was able to explain to nearly all current business school deans what we were doing and where we were going.

I was invited to attend the annual meeting of the Midatlantic Association for the Advancement of Business Schools (MAACBA) to give a speech on supply chain management. I was then asked to join MAACBA's executive committee as second vice president. I was told the position didn't require much work. What I wasn't told was that the following year, I would become first vice president and program chair. In that capacity I would have to organize and chair the annual meeting. The following year I would become the president of the association. We held that year's annual meeting at the Smith School. About one hundred faculty and administrators from throughout the midatlantic region attended. It was a fabulous success.

After a while, I could give speeches in my sleep or given a topic one minute, I could produce a polished presentation the next.

We Discover Financing

The operations of the business school were a shambles. Administrative support was absent, financial management was a mystery, and computer support was performed by amateurs. Our infrastructure was obsolete. Computers were old and broken, printers didn't work, e-mail was erratic, and support was a fiction.

The average faculty member had an old computer that couldn't run either his classroom or research models. There was little prospect of near term fixes because the school could only afford to replace about 25% of the aging computers in any one year.

The situation was hopeless until I asked whether we could lease new computers. It turned out that we could. We did so, and six months later, the school had all new computers in its classrooms and faculty offices. Amazingly enough, even though we were in a business school, no one had thought of financing.

A High School Marching Band—We Will Be Mediocre

Nearly every day one or more faculty members would come to my office to complain about the inefficiency of our support. I could see this myself when I found students wandering the halls with blank stares after having been sent from office to office to get something done.

After a particularly egregious example, I told one professor that I was aware of the problem and that my goal was to turn our support people into a precision drill team. He countered, "How about a high school marching band." I thought for a second and then agreed. "A high school marching band plays a recognizable tune, and they all get to the end of the field at about the same time."

"That will be our near term goal. Our goal will be to become mediocre. Once we are mediocre, we will shoot for good. But one day, we will be great!" It took years. We reached our goal of mediocrity and changed the goal to "good." When we became good, we adopted a new goal— "excellence." After excellence would come "great."

Teaching Professors—a New Model

A young assistant professor pleaded with me: "I don't know what is going to happen to me. No one will tell me whether I have a chance at tenure. I am not a very good researcher but I am one of our best teachers. I may have to leave the school in a year if I don't get tenure."

"In the world I come from," I told her, "we don't throw people away who are great at one thing but aren't great at another. We build teams." I promised her I would look into the situation.

Teaching ranks in a typical university are made up of tenured and tenured track professors, lecturers, adjuncts, and graduate students. Tenured professors are the elite. Adjuncts sit at the bottom of the hierarchy, teaching an occasional course for a pittance. Adjuncts usually work full-time for a different organization and have little allegiance to the teaching institution. They come and they go. Some may be good teachers, but even those have little time to spend with students. None of them have contact with the permanent faculty and may know little or nothing about the school. There is little or no quality control.

I had been an adjunct professor at Wharton, so I know first hand the shortcomings of the position.

Lecturers are typically full-time employees of the school who are hired on an annual basis. In many schools, a lecturer may not know until April or May whether or not he will have a job next September. Adequate lecturers tend to get rehired, but because of the limitations of the system, they have little association with the school. They are not treated like faculty and therefore aren't part of the school's culture. Schools that don't have enough full-time professors meet their teaching need with adjuncts and lecturers.

The system is driven by economics because few schools can afford to staff all of their teaching requirements with full-time faculty. The system stinks with students suffering.

I had promised to look into the assistant professor's problem. Along the way, I discovered that the school was drowning in adjuncts of uneven quality, and there was no easy fix. A fix would take radical thinking. Top business schools were on a path towards self-destruction. Professors were getting paid more and more for teaching less and less. There was no way that a school like Maryland could meet its teaching needs by hiring only tenure track faculty. It would cost too much, and there weren't enough quality teachers and researchers on the market who could be hired even if we had the money.

Suppose, I wondered, we could hire superb teachers who had no research responsibilities. They would teach twice as many courses as the tenured faculty but in nearly every respect, they would have the same rights and privileges as the tenured people. To build an allegiance to the school, we would give them long-term employment contracts and call them "teaching professors" to indicate their high rank within the school.

The danger was that if all we wanted was to build a fine teaching school, we could hire only teaching professors. If teaching professors crowded out the tenure track, our research would diminish. To keep research and teaching balanced, we would limit the number of teaching professors to 10–15% of any department's total faculty.

I described the concept to the faculty. We agreed to proceed as an experiment. Each department would be allowed to hire one teaching professor. We would evaluate the outcome in a year or two.

Teaching Professors by Another Name

Teaching professors were a huge success. We hired the assistant professor responsible for my idea as a TP. She was given a larger teaching load and more responsibility. Another department hired a visiting professor as a TP. That hire turned out to be a brilliant teacher and a good colleague. A third professor came to me with the request to convert from the tenure track to a teaching professor. He told me that he liked research but he loved teaching. I approved the conversion.

Within a couple of years, teaching professors had made a visible improvement in our teaching quality and weak adjuncts were being replaced. It was time to institutionalize the TP concept by adopting a faculty resolution defining TPs as "faculty" and formalizing their rights and obligations. The way to do this was to change the school's "constitution" to include teaching professors.

At Maryland, every academic unit has a constitution approved by the unit's faculty and ratified by the university's Senate. The Senate is a pseudo governing body made up of faculty and staff elected by the units. It is also an agent for the status quo because getting changes approved by the Senate is a time consuming and erratic process.

To change a school's constitution, the change must first be proposed to the entire faculty and then, at a later meeting, two thirds of the faculty must approve the change. I appointed a committee to study the TP position and to define its qualifications, rights, and responsibilities. The committee developed a thoughtful response. The general requirement of the TP position would be:

General Qualifications of a Teaching Professor

PhD or equivalent, teaching excellence, service excellence

Strong and collegial contribution to the school Teaching Roles

Teaching Roles

Teaching and teaching excellence,
State of the art knowledge on the subject,
Expertise in pedagogical tools,
Facilitation of student learning

Service

Perform as assigned,
Citizenship and contribution to the department,
Participate in department and school meetings,
Keep informed
Collegial

TP rights and responsibilities were also defined.

Executive Committee: No Senior Staff Committee: Yes

Academic Promotion and Tenure Committee: No.

MBA Oversight Committee: Yes MS Oversight Committee: Yes PhD Oversight Committee: No

Undergraduate Oversight Committee: Yes

Teaching Enhancement Committee: Yes

Merit Pay Review Committee: Yes, TP Subcommittee

Raise basis: 75% teaching quality, 25% service

Centers (including Director): Yes

Faculty Council: Yes

Participation in but not chair a dissertation committee

Eligible for all teaching awards

No differentiation in office space, department governance

Normally three year contract with one-year notice

The committee presented its report at a monthly school-wide assembly. A draft revised Constitution was also circulated with the indication that there would be a vote on the changes at the next monthly assembly.

A month passed. One hour before our assembly, I received a telephone call from an associate provost. I was forbidden to bring the constitutional change up for a vote.

I am quite liberal in my interpretation of academic policies and feel free to act when there is no policy restricting me. I do not violate direct orders. If I couldn't bring the constitutional change for a vote, what could I do? I decided to propose that the school adopt an "operating policy" document. It would start out the same as the constitution but would evolve to include major changes. And, since it was not a constitution, it wouldn't need two-thirds approval or two meetings for changes, and changes would not need to be approved by the University Senate. In reality, this was a subterfuge to avoid appearing to violate university policy while actually doing so.

So I went to the assembly, related the conversation with the associate provost, and proposed the "operating policy" strategy. It was approved. We then debated the teaching professor proposal. It was adopted by about a 95% positive vote.

At my next monthly meeting with the provost, I complained about the cease and desist order to not vote on the new constitution. He responded that Teaching Professor was not an approved university title, the Senate wouldn't approve such a change, and "certain people" were complaining. He added, "You can't pass a constitution that won't be approved." This made no sense to me, and I decided to ignore the provost's words. (It was also clear that one or more of my faculty members

were reporting on our actions to the provost. While I considered this dirty pool, I didn't pursue it.)

A year later, the provost raised the TP title topic and told me again that certain people in the Senate were again complaining. I again ignored him.

Another year passed. This time, the provost stated that we had to stop using the TP title. I asked what our alternative was and was told that we would have to formally submit a request for the Senate to approve the position title. The request should specify why we needed the title, alternatives to the title, and what other universities were using the title. Ideally I should also get letters of support from the other university colleges.

I replied that we would prepare a proposal and after months of research, submitted the proposal to the Senate. About six weeks later, we received a list of questions about our proposal. We were nearing the end of the academic year. I decided that we could buy another year if we didn't respond until then.

Our new proposal was submitted in the next academic year. It was rejected. I was again ordered to stop using the TP title. Having no alternative, we changed the name. The new name would be "Teaching Fellow," another unapproved title. To short cut possible objections to this title, we decided to make this an honorary title, awarded to teachers of exemplary teaching. The full title would be "Tyser Teaching Fellow," named after a graduate of the school who had established an endowment fund to enhance teaching. Each Tyser Teaching Fellow would receive a small award from this endowment in recognition of their performance.

We built a cadre of TPs of 15–20 wonderful teachers and colleagues. We reduced our dependence on an army of adjuncts. Loads on the tenure track faculty were lower because of the TPs. The overall quality of our teaching improved. Everything but the name had been a spectacular success.

Organizing for Effectiveness

We conducted an extensive review of existing units and operations with the aim of streamlining operations. I worked with one center trying to craft a plan for the center that would be aligned with the school's strategy. After nine months, I gave up and decided to either close it down or transfer it to another part of the university. This move was not without pain, as the director of the center had a strong constituency and acted as if he, not I, was dean. During one confrontation in my office (which was on the second floor), that director volunteered that the previous dean had threatened to "throw him out of the window." My response was: "I wouldn't do that. It's not high enough. I would take you up to the roof and throw you off."

We also had a battle over that center's fund balances in the university foundation. The center had accumulated over \$400,000 in cash while the business school had been paying its staff and not charging it rent or charging for services to the center. I won the battle and kept the money although I suspect that the provost gave them some back from his own funds.

We also transferred a large state contract to provide small business services. The contract was a loser. We were not properly compensated for our work and did not have the staff to do the work. When I asked the contract director why we had taken the contract, I was told that the president forced them to do it. This sounded rather strange to me, but I didn't spend any time trying to learn the facts.

I found that there was little financial management in the school. Administrative support was scattered among the academic departments and administrative units but there were no standards or coordination anywhere in the school.

It was impossible to manage the school under this structure. It took me about two years to fire the existing financial support staff and restructure the financial operations into a central operation reporting to the dean.

The administrative support units of the school were similarly restructured and the school's Office of Executive Programs redesigned. The administrative and finance organization was now headed by the former chief operating officer of a commercial organization and an entirely new staff had been put in place.

The management of the Office of Executive Programs was changed and a former senior manager from the Wharton School hired to run the office. A new staff was recruited, and new programs, including an EMBA, were launched. During the summer before I became dean, I collected all of the literature published by the school. Many of the individual pieces were reasonable, but collectively, the school's literature was a mess. There was no coherence, no overall message, no graphic identity, and little sense in what was being produced.

The cause of this mess was obvious to me. Literature and brochures were being designed and produced by well meaning but untalented amateurs scattered across the school. One of my first mandates was that all new brochures and publicity pieces had to be approved by the dean's office. A second step was to create a single school-wide marketing communications department, headed by an assistant dean hired from the commercial world.

Within two to three years, I transformed the school from a decentralized operation managed by amateurs to a centralized system of professional managers. Senior administration now included the dean, a senior associate dean, two associate deans, and five assistant deans, with responsibilities ranging from development and marketing communications to management of the academic and career management programs. There were also six department chairs; eight center directors and co-directors; and faculty directors for research, master's programs, and other special programs. There were also several faculty committees that focused on teaching enhancement and undergraduate, master's, and Ph.D. programs.

It took years, but slowly our management went from poor to mediocre to good to excellent.

CHAPTER 5

External Changes

Advisory Council and Board

I inherited an advisory group of alumni and executives called "The Dean's Advisory Council." Members included friends of the last two deans and some older alumni. I had no idea what to do with the group. Some of the council were very well meaning and wanted to help me. Others hadn't attended meetings in years.

I didn't do much with the group for the first two or three years other than to hold two meetings each year where we briefed the council about the school's programs. We did, however, adopt term limits for membership and in this way began to drop inactive members from the group and to bring potential supporters and donors into the group. The council slowly became more active. It adopted several projects, such as student mentoring. Members began to donate to the school.

Efforts accelerated after a new assistant dean of development joined my staff. She proposed that we create a second board, a "Board of Visitors." The Board of Visitors would be made up of executives, while membership in the Council of Advisors would be restricted to alumni. The Board would be oriented towards partnerships with corporations, student placement, and marketing and branding. The Council would have student mentoring, funds raising, and building an alumni network.

Each group would have a committee structure. The chair of the Council would also be a member of the Board of Visitors.

The groups would become vehicles to develop friends and supporters of the school. If we encountered a prominent alumnus who was interested in becoming involved, we would invite him or her to join the Council. If we met a senior business executive who could recruit out students, we might offer membership in the Board.

Each group expanded to 30–40 individuals. They began to suggest projects for the school. For example, the Council of Advisors proposed that we lease a suite at the basketball arena. They then raised the money to make this happen. The suite would be an effective way of bringing recruiters, executives, and other potential supporters to meet with us. As I explained, "If I wanted to meet an executive, it might take me 2–3 months to schedule a meeting and a half day to travel to meet with him. I would then thank the executive for his time. With the suite, I could invite the individual to attend a basketball game. He would travel to us, I would spend some time with him during breaks, and he would thank me at the end of the game."

Ironically, the school's lease of a basketball suite became a source of contention with the university's administration. The lease had been working its way through university purchasing when suddenly the provost killed the deal. This would be especially damaging because our Council had already raised much of the money needed for the lease and many alumni had made commitments. If the provost's decision were not reversed, it would be, at best, very embarrassing but also very confusing because the president and other university operations had similar suites.

I went to the provost's office ready to do battle. In my suit pocket was my letter of resignation. I loved my job and didn't want to resign, but if the provost did not reverse his decision, I would be forced to, because if I allowed him to micromanage me in this area, what else might he do? In the end, the provost did reverse himself. He couldn't explain, other than to say, "it might not look good," why they didn't want us to have a suite. I agreed that no state money would be used to pay for the lease. And I personally would have to guarantee the debt.

Marketing: Getting the Word Out

I believe in marketing and promotion. I've seen how a small operation can gain a large footprint by aggressively promoting itself. Even though I had no idea how to promote a business school, I decided that anything would be better than nothing, so I created our first promotional strategy.

Each month, we would place three pieces of mail on the desk of every business school dean. Two would be simple "announcement" cards

notifying deans about new hires, promotions, events, and the like. My goal for these was to have the dean see the name Smith. The third would be a more substantive document such as a brochure, a news article, or the description of a new program. Many of these would promote our technology strategy.

We inaugurated the program with a letter to the deans describing our technology strategy. Within three years, we were being ranked in the top ten in information technology in surveys of business school deans. Many deans remarked to me about Smith's promotional campaign, and some asked for details so they could emulate it.

Little by little we developed a comprehensive strategy to market the school. I recruited an assistant dean for communications to lead the effort. The communications group staff grew from a single person to a six-person team, and the communications budget tripled over a four-year period (to about \$1 million per year). It ultimately stabilized at about \$2 million per year. By "branding" the school as an innovator in joining technology with business education, the Smith School of Business differentiated itself from the competition. This created an immediate image for the school, and all marketing communications were integrated to deliver that message. Everything from department and school brochures to the school's website to marketing themes were redesigned to have a common "look-and-feel" to support this message.

A variety of direct mail, advertising, and public relations programs were used to promote the expansion of the part-time programs and to increase name recognition—regionally, nationally, and with deans and MBA and undergraduate program directors from other business schools. Not only did enrollment increase, but recognition-based rankings rose as well. For example, the *U. S. News and World Report* ranking of the part-time MBA jumped from twenty-two to the top fifteen, and its estimation of undergraduate education at Smith jumped from twenty-two to eighteen. Both ranking systems are based solely on reputation.

Regionally, the school became highly regarded, with frequent press coverage and rapidly increasing regional student applications for all of its programs. Further, virtually every major national or international survey now placed Maryland in the top ten in the technology categories of supply chain, e-commerce, information technology, and information

systems, and there were frequent top twenty-five rankings for most of the school's academic departments. And, before *Computer World's* decision to discontinue its numerical ranking of the top twenty-five programs, the School rose from being unlisted (1996) to third on the list (1999).

Leaders for the Digital Economy

Our efforts at branding the Smith School as a technological leader took a major step when in 2002, we adopted the tag line "Leaders for the Digital Economy," which was first proposed by the chair of the marketing department. We conducted a variety of studies to test the value of the brand. We compared the tag lines from other business schools. We surveyed students, faculty, and alumni. We presented the tag line to my two advisory executive groups, the Board of Visitors and the Dean's Advisory Council.

In each case, the feedback was mixed. Some loved the tagline, but others hated it. I believed that their reactions were similar to their view of the technology strategy itself. Some were enthusiastic about the strategy, but others never got it.

Against the advice of a number of our supporters, I decided to adopt the brand. We rolled out the brand in the following months. Our website, brochures, marketing campaigns, and recruiting efforts began to feature the "Leaders" tagline. There was no ambiguity in our message even though the feedback had been very ambiguous. The campaign had an immediate casualty. The former dean, an executive in the financial industry and a prominent member of my Board of Visitors, resigned from the Board. A number of other Board members were unhappy but did not leave. A year later, several of them approached me after viewing a DVD prepared by my communications department to present the Leaders concept in the context of education at Smith. "You were right," they told me. "It is a good brand."

I will never be sure that we picked the right tagline. As time went on, the impact of technology on business became even more obvious, and the tagline seemed to be less effective. Also, as the Smith School became more powerful, with international operations and strong entrepreneurial activities, the tagline became dated. We dropped it in favor of a broader set of concepts:

- Technology
- Globalization
- Entrepreneurship

To make these words more than just marketing talk, we revised the offerings of our MBA programs to include required courses in each of these areas and created a series of technology, globalization, and entrepreneurship electives.

Facilities Again

The business school is housed in a modern facility, Van Munching Hall, first built and occupied in the early 1990s. Within a few years, the building proved far too small for the school. Faculty found themselves teaching undergraduate courses in as many as seventeen buildings on campus in any given year. In addition, the school ran out of office space, and while every faculty member had a private office, many other functions were crammed into tight and inadequate spaces. There was little room for visitors or adjuncts. Corporate recruiters were forced into tiny interview spaces. Numerous Ph.D. students were packed into bullpens. To make matters worse, the university's long-range facilities master plan provided for no additional business school facilities through 2015.

Correcting the facilities problems by getting additional space became a goal. Having enough classrooms in the school for all of our students was my highest priority. In the summer of 2002, the school took occupancy of a new 103,000 square foot wing of Van Munching Hall. This made a big impact on our classroom shortage, but the additional rooms still weren't enough.

In 2006 I concluded that we would need to build another wing of about 40,000 square feet. I enlisted Bob Smith's help, and he committed \$3 million for the project. I then went to the provost and president to get their support. The president told me that he would support the project but "no matter what it costs, the university won't pay a penny." And I couldn't borrow because loans would impact the university's total debt limit.

I would need all cash. I agreed, the Board of Regents approved the project, and I secured a \$6 million commitment from the state. My trip to Singapore and China with the governor had paid dividends.

Even though we didn't have the remainder of the money (estimated to be another \$10 million), we commissioned architects for design and then issued a formal procurement. This needed to be approved by the state's Board of Public Works, but if I used private (non-state) money for the initial work, I could begin development before approval.

Within a year, we had raised the required money. One Smith graduate committed \$2.5 million, another \$1.5 million, and a third \$1 million. Many others donated hundreds of thousands of dollars. The new (North) wing was completed in 2008, and when the final bill came due, we had the cash to pay for it.

We had reached our goal. All of our College Park classes could now be held within our building.

Dealing with Faculty

Professors are a mixed lot. Some are mature, public minded adults who are willing to sacrifice personal goals for the greater good. Others are like children—selfish and self centered. Those in the first group are a pleasure to work with. Many of my department chairs were in this group. Some selflessly built their departments in spite of their desires to spend more time on research. All of my senior associate deans were strong team players. This was not surprising because I picked team players to be my deputies.

There were many professors who would step up to help the school. One associate professor of marketing rolled up his sleeves to manage a group selling MBA projects. Another volunteered to develop an "assessment" program for the school. Several volunteered to be chairs of our various committees. Our teaching professors were extraordinary contributors with TP after TP assuming leadership roles in the school.

Individuals in the selfish group are a pain and rarely stay with the school no matter what you do for them.

During my eleven years as dean, I lost track of the number of requests and demands for salary increases. One professor complained annually no matter what his raise. He refused to accept salary surveys that showed he was one of the highest paid professors in his field and told others that I didn't like him and was out to get him.

Another was in my office all the time, asking for special consideration and special treatment. This young assistant and then associate professor was a terrific teacher and researcher, so I did everything I could to accommodate him. He ultimately left for a higher salary and a full professorship at a third rate university.

A third professor, also a fine teacher and researcher, would nickel and dime us for additional salary and special benefits. One day I received an e-mail from a researcher in another country questioning the originality of a section in one of the professor's papers. I asked my senior associate dean to investigate. He concluded that there was evidence of plagiarism, and we initiated a formal inquiry. The professor left the school before the inquiry was complete.

One full professor, a wonderful teacher and able researcher, appeared to me to have an inferiority complex. Every month or two, he would have to give me a detailed briefing about what he was doing, what he had done, and what he would do. He was always positioning for a larger raise than he might otherwise receive. His major shortcoming was that he was a lousy record keeper and was always late in submitting expense reports. Therefore, he was always asking for exceptions to policy. Because he was a valuable contributor to the school, I frequently complied.

A succession of faculty requesting special deals haunted my office. The department chairs were often not the most decision-oriented managers. Having come from the faculty and knowing that they would be returning to the faculty in a few years, they were reluctant to be very firm. Instead, knowing that there was a tougher guy in the dean's office, the chairs would send the faculty to me. In nearly all cases I rejected the requests, which included course reductions, more summer research money, or higher salaries.

The most unusual case involving a professor occurred early in my deanship. A few months after I came to Maryland, a professor approached me during a public meeting and asked me why I hadn't met with him. Not knowing why he had slipped through the cracks, I told my assistant to schedule a meeting immediately. She said she would and rolled her eyes. "We were trying to keep him away from you," she told me.

I asked my senior associate dean about the faculty member, and her response was simple, "Oh him, he's crazy."

The next day, I met with the man. My curiosity turned to alarm as he described plots by students and faculty against him. His office door had been glued shut. Students were out to get him. There were spies in the school. "People would like to see me floating face up in the Potomac," he told me confidentially. The meeting ended, and I demanded a full briefing about him. After I received it, I became even more alarmed. Some time ago, he had been normal—a good colleague, teacher, and promising researcher. Then something had happened, and the man had changed. He was now paranoid. He no longer did research and was a terrible teacher. His teaching ratings were horrendous and his relations with people bizarre.

Previous deans had ignored the problem. They had inflicted him on our undergraduates. I could not. At the end of the semester, I removed him from the classroom, gave him an assignment that he could perform at home, and sent him there. We also alerted his psychiatrist to our actions. He never returned to the school and a few years later took early retirement.

Another early problem was a professor whom I discovered was teaching one half of the normal course load per year. This professor, an economist with an international reputation, reported that a previous dean had reduced his workload. Naturally, there was nothing in writing and no recollection of the "deal" by anyone else. Year after year, department chairs honored the phantom deal and the dean's office did nothing to interfere.

I told the professor that this situation could not continue. He would have a normal course load in the next academic year. The professor filed a personnel action against me with the university. The provost confirmed that I had the authority to change course loads. The professor and I spent the next few months debating his course load, when the dispute suddenly ended. The professor had a heart attack while working out and died. It's a tough way to end an argument. He was a nice man.

Another death occurred when a fine individual committed suicide. I was asked to preside over a memorial service for him in the university chapel. I had never done anything like this before, and I hope I never have to do it again.

The chair of one of my departments approached me about a full professor who was two years from retirement. The chair complained that the professor was a poor teacher, a poor researcher, and a poor colleague. He asked me to remove the professor from the department. I asked the

provost to approve an "early termination package" for the professor. I offered the professor full salary to leave the school a year early. The professor accepted, and I thought the problem was solved.

A year later I learned that the professor's former department had voted to elect the professor to "emeritus" status. Academics are often conflict adverse and had voted unanimously for the appointment. I told the department chair that I would oppose the action. (Emeritus is an honorary appointment conferred upon distinguished retired faculty, requiring university approval.) Nevertheless, the department referred the election to the entire faculty for a vote. It was again unanimous. The action then was on my desk for transmittal to the university's promotion and tenure committee. Given the department's opinions regarding the professor's contributions, I could not agree to the appointment and so opposed it in a letter to the provost. The university concurred with my position and the emeritus status was denied. Following this action, the professor called me, yelled at me, and finished with the parting statement: "This job has changed you. You used to be a nice guy." He then hung up. I was about to respond, "You're wrong. I've never been a nice guy. It's a façade," but before I could speak, the phone was dead.

In spite of the many negative interactions with faculty, my feelings towards faculty were very positive; I had many rewarding relationships. I met one finance professor during my initial get acquainted meetings. We spent time discussing my technology and business strategy. He didn't get it, so I invited him back to continue discussions. Two meetings later he brought a document he had written about how technology impacts finance. It was an exciting work. He did get it! Later that year, he came to me with a proposal to build a financial trading center in the school. Five major business schools had such trading centers, which could be an excellent competitive edge.

I told him that it was a great idea. The way to proceed, I suggested, was to get the finance department to propose the idea in their next strategic plan but not to mention that he had discussed the concept with me. A few months later the finance department presented me with a plan to build a financial trading center. The plan included additional hiring, funding, and space requirements. I complimented the department on the plan, gave them my full support, and told them I would find the money and space.

The center was in operation within a year. Three years later, we opened a second center with more than twice the space.

Another faculty member, a full professor, brought me the resume of a supply chain expert who had been working with him on research projects. The professor recommended that we find a way to hire him. The individual looked terrific and fit perfectly with the technology strategy, so I pieced together three sources of funding to hire him. The man became a research professor and a very supportive colleague.

Tenure

The major milestone for a young faculty member is to receive tenure. The tenure system is very demanding. A new assistant professor has seven years to develop a record of research and teaching worthy of tenure. If the professor is granted tenure, he is promoted to associate professor. If he or she is not granted tenure, the professor has one more year of employment at the school and then must leave.

It is expected that an assistant professor's progress will be reviewed in the third year to gauge the prospect of tenure and the professor's accomplishments to date. If the professor has not made satisfactory progress towards tenure, that professor can be given more time or can be asked to leave after the fourth year.

When I first became dean, the school had a very rigorous tenure review system but erratic three-year reviews. I began to stress that the three-year review system should be more demanding. Professors who had little prospect of tenure should be asked to leave. Letting them stay around was very costly to the school in both dollars and opportunity costs. If a weak professor left, we could replace the individual with one with better prospects. Also, it wasn't fair to the individual to have them stay seven or eight years at Maryland when they could be investing their time at an institution where they would have better chances. Within a few years, our three-year reviews became much more substantive, with several faculty being asked to leave.

The tenure process worked in the following way. First a department committee reviewed the professor's record. As part of the review, they solicited letters from leading academics at other institutions to comment on their research. A dossier would be prepared, and the department would vote on the case. Negative votes could be very damning. The next step would be for the entire tenured faculty to review the tenure case. Another vote would then be held, with the results reported to me.

I would then review the case and the results of the votes. I would prepare a detailed letter for submission to the provost and the university's tenure committee. In my letter I would have to explain the reasons for negative votes (if any) as well as any negative comments that might appear in the external letters of recommendation. Negative comments and votes would again be very damning.

My recommendation, while not sufficient to bestow tenure, would have great weight if it were negative. Indeed, it was unlikely that tenure would be granted if the dean was against it. Also, once or twice each year, I would be asked to attend a university tenure committee meeting to answer explicit questions about a faculty member's record. I usually took the department chair with me to such meetings because the chair had much better knowledge of the professor than I did.

In my first ten years as dean I never lost a tenure case, and twice I took the opposite position from the faculty, with my recommendation being approved. In the eleventh year, the university committee and/or the provost and president gave me a lot of problems. It nearly felt like they wanted to teach me a lesson. I will never know.

Index

AACSB International, 15, 43, 44, 54,	EMBA, 60, 62, 76, 85		
61, 65, 78	Entrepreneurs		
Accreditation, 67–68	faculty into, turning, 47–49		
Accreditation Maintenance			
Committee, 61	Facilities, 91–92		
1998 Management Education	Faculty, 92–96		
Faculty Satisfaction	into entrepreneurs,		
Survey, 45	turning, 47–49		
Accounting system, procuring, 72–74	hiring, 39–41		
APAC, 77	salaries, 53–55		
AI AC, //	Financial model, 74–76		
Panalan Callana (1			
Bentley College, 61	Financial Times (FT), 41, 62, 64,		
Board of Regents, 33, 91	65, 66		
Board of Visitors, 87, 90	Financing, 79		
Books, balancing, 69–72	Forbes, 62		
Borrowing from university, 51–53	Fortune, 28		
Boston University, 61	Frank, Howard		
B-school accounting	background, 8–15		
approach, 73	B-school accounting, 73–74		
initial condition, 73	crisis against, 41–43		
status, 74	resignation, 1–4		
Business Week (BW), 10, 25, 41,	strengths and weaknesses, 22-26		
62, 63, 64			
	Graduate assistant (GA) funding,		
College Park Scholars Initiative, 23	76–77		
Computer World, 62, 90	Graduate Management Aptitude Test		
Council of Advisors, 87–88	(GMAT), 62		
	(),		
Dean, travels of, 59–61	Harvard School, 62		
"Dean of the month program," 26	High school marching band, 79–80		
Dean's Advisory Council, 87, 90			
Decision and Information Systems, 36	Information Systems Department		
Decision, Operations, and	(IS), 35, 36		
Information Technologies, 36	Innovative programming, 68–69		
Defense Advanced Research Projects	International Academy of		
Agency (DARPA), 13–14,	Management, 60		
17, 23, 59	V 11 CC.		
Departments, merging, 35–36	Korean Advanced Institute of Science		
Direct Admit policy, 37	and Technology, 61		
E-mail (2	"I - 1 - (- 1 - D' ' 1 - D' ' 1 - " "		
Economist, 62	"Leaders for the Digital Economy,"		
Effectiveness organization, 84–86	90–91		

Management Sciences and Statistics
Department (MSS), 35
Marketing, 88–90
Maryland Business School, 23, 32
MBA tuition, market pricing, 49–50
Memorandum of Agreement, 32
Midatlantic Association for the
Advancement of Business
Schools (MAACBA), 78
Munching, Leo Van, 7

Networking Management, 18 New admissions policy, 36–39

Office of Executive Programs, 85

People, hiring, 56–58 Pepsico, 39

Quest, 23

Rankings, 62–66
Recruitment and beginnings, 17–28
Revenues, fighting to keep, 50–51
Robert H. Smith School of Business
AACSB Accreditation, 67–68
building expansion, 33–34
departments, merging, 35–36
faculty hiring and salaries, 39–41
naming, 31–33
new admissions policy, 36–39
undergraduate problem, 34–35

Salary(ies), 39–41 administration, 53 faculty, 53–55 growth, maintaining, 55–56 Senate, 82 Smith, Bob, 7, 32, 91 Smith Community, 43 Speech, 77–79 Strategic planning process, 43–44

Teaching professors by another name, 81–84 new model, 80–81 Teaching quality, improving, 58–59 Tenure, 96–97

Undergraduate
problem, 34–35
University of Lotz, 60
U.S. News and World Reports (USN),
22, 23, 41, 42, 62–63, 89
MBA rankings, 62–65
undergraduate rating system, 62

Van Munching Hall, 6, 32, 60, 75, 91 Annex, 34 building expansion, 33–34

Wall Street Journal, 62 Wharton School, 13, 18, 62, 85

THE BUSINESS EXPERT PRESS DIGITAL LIBRARIES

EBOOKS FOR BUSINESS STUDENTS

Curriculum-oriented, born-digital books for advanced business students, written by academic thought leaders who translate real-world business experience into course readings and reference materials for students expecting to tackle management and leadership challenges during their professional careers.

POLICIES BUILT BY LIBRARIANS

- Unlimited simultaneous usage
- Unrestricted downloading and printing
- Perpetual access for a one-time fee
- No platform or maintenance fees
- Free MARC records
- No license to execute

The Digital Libraries are a comprehensive, cost-effective way to deliver practical treatments of important business issues to every student and faculty member.

For further information, a free trial, or to order, contact: sales@businessexpertpress.com www.businessexpertpress.com/librarians

Being a Dean Getting Started Howard Frank

Howard Frank, Ph.D., is a professor of management sciences at the University of Maryland. From 1997 to 2008 he served as the dean of the Robert H. Smith School of Business, doubling the size of the school, increasing its revenues four-fold, and leading the school to the top ten in the world of research. Dr. Frank has also served as director of the Defense Advanced Research Project Agency's Information Technology Office, and as the Chief Executive Officer of three technology companies. He has been a member of the board of directors of public, private, and non-profit corporations. Dr. Frank is a Fellow of the Institute of Electrical and Electronic Engineers, and a member of the National Academy of Engineering. He was awarded the Distinguished Service Medal, the Defense Department's highest civilian honor, by the Secretary of Defense.





